



Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders (FASD)

Updated: January 2020

Topic Editor:

Mary J. O'Connor, PhD, University of California at Los Angeles, USA

Table of contents

Synthesis	5
Neurobehavioural Profiles of Individuals with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders GEMMA BERNES, BA, JESSICA O'BRIEN, PHD, SARAH N. MATTSON, PHD, JANUARY 2020	8
Clinical Assessment of Individuals with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders (FASD) SUSAN ASTLEY, PHD, FEBRUARY 2011	16
Socioemotional Functioning of Individuals with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders MARY J. O'CONNOR, PHD, FEBRUARY 2011	24
Children Prenatally Exposed to Alcohol: Comments on Astley, O'Brien and Mattson, and O'Connor IRA J. CHASNOFF, MD, MARCH 2011	30
Fetal Alcohol Syndrome Disorders: Comments on Astley, O'Brien and Mattson, and O'Connor PIYADASA W. KODITUWAKKU, PHD, MAY 2011	36
Early Intervention for Children with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders BLAIR PALEY, PHD, FEBRUARY 2011	40
Supporting Parents of Children with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders, and Young Children with Significant Prenatal Alcohol Exposure HEATHER CARMICHAEL OLSON, PHD, JENNA RUDO-STERN, BA, BETH GENDLER, MSW, FEBRUARY 2011	48
Prevention of Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders R. LOUISE FLOYD, RN, DSN, CLARK DENNY, PHD, MARY KATE WEBER, MPH, AUGUST 2011	56
Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders and Nutrition TANYA NGUYEN, BA, JENNIFER D. THOMAS, PHD, MARCH 2011	62

FASD: Prevention and Nutrition: Commentary on Floyd, Denny and Weber, and Nguyen and Thomas

68

GRACE CHANG, MD, NOVEMBER 2011

Topic funded by



Synthesis

How important is it?

Alcohol consumption in women of childbearing age has maintained around 55% worldwide in the last 20 years, including roughly 11% of pregnant women who reported consuming alcohol in the previous month. Other research has found that 30% of women admit consuming alcohol at some point during pregnancy, and 8% report having had more than four drinks on one occasion. Although most women reduce their consumption once they find out they are expecting, many of them do not know about the pregnancy before the fourth or sixth week of gestation and continue drinking during that period. Although experts advice women to avoid alcohol during pregnancy or while trying to conceive, drinking continues to be reported by women perhaps due to persistent confusion about the effects of alcohol on fetal development.

Despite its entirely preventable nature, prenatal alcohol exposure (PAE) remains the leading cause of congenital abnormalities, intellectual impairment, and other developmental problems in children. Complications due to maternal alcohol consumption during pregnancy affect families and children from all ethnic and economic backgrounds.

One of the most severe birth defects caused by PAE is Fetal Alcohol Syndrome (FAS). FAS is an enduring and irreversible condition marked by a set of distinctive facial traits (e.g., small openings to the eyes, thin upper lip, flattened area above the upper lip) as well as growth retardation and central nervous system dysfunction. On average, approximately 1 - 3 per 1,000 viable infants are born with FAS, and these rates increase to 10 - 15 per 1,000 in at-risk groups such as the foster care population.

Given that most children exposed to alcohol during the prenatal period do not exhibit all of these defects, the term Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders (FASDs) has been introduced in recent years to incorporate the range of deficits associated with PAE. The prevalence of FASDs in the general population is estimated at 5%^a.

Aside from the direct devastating effects prenatal exposure to alcohol has on children and families, it also represents a significant financial burden for governments and communities. For instance, the lifetime cost for the care of one child with FAS is estimated at \$2 million in special medical, health and educational resources.

What do we know?

The severity of the adverse effects of PAE varies across children, and depends on a number of factors, including the extent of the PAE (amount, timing, incidence) and genetic predispositions. However, even a small amount of alcohol consumed during pregnancy can have lasting effects on offspring. As little as one alcoholic beverage per week in the first three months of pregnancy has been associated with psychiatric problems at age 4 and 8 in young girls, even after controlling for a variety of confounding factors.

Early childhood

Alcohol consumption during pregnancy has been associated with a wide range of negative outcomes throughout development. Infants and toddlers who have been exposed to alcohol in utero display dysfunctions in sleep, regulation, orientation, and habituation. They tend to be more irritable than unexposed children. Heavy alcohol consumption is also associated with more negative emotionality in infants, which in turn, can diminish the level of responsiveness, support and stimulation provided by the mother, and can ultimately exacerbate the negative impact of PAE on development. After controlling for age, ethnicity, and family income, prenatally alcohol-exposed children are much more likely to be classified with an insecure attachment or symptoms of depression than unexposed children.

Childhood

Disturbances in infancy often persist in childhood, where alcohol-exposed children show increased reactivity, irritability and activity level, and struggle with deficits in attention. Difficulties experienced by prenatally alcohol-exposed children are also noted in the neurobehavioural domain, and include impairments in intellectual, language, memory, visual-spatial problem-solving, and executive functioning. Children with FASDs are also more likely than unexposed children to be diagnosed with Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD) and to display behaviour problems and poor adaptive skills even after controlling for intellectual functioning.

Adolescence and Adulthood

PAE continues to have an impact on adolescent and adult offspring. One of the most documented effects is the high incidence of mental health problems, such as mood and personality disorders in this population. Problem behaviours and delinquency are also more common among adolescents and adults with FASDs than among non-exposed individuals. These individuals engage in more illegal acts, antisocial conduct, inappropriate sexual behaviours, and are more frequently incarcerated. They are also more likely to experience socioemotional, occupational, and substance-related problems.

What can be done?

The most direct and obvious way to prevent FASDs is to eradicate alcohol consumption in women who are either pregnant, planning a pregnancy or who could become pregnant. However, despite health recommendations, the rates of alcohol consumption of women of childbearing age have remained stable. In addition, inconsistent information given to women and disputes about what is the safe amount of alcohol women should consume during pregnancy contribute to confusion. A clear consensus based on a systematic review of research on PAE is strongly needed, and should guide the recommendations and practice of professionals.

The most successful prevention strategies have been screening for alcohol consumption by health care professionals accompanied by brief interventions or extended brief interventions with pregnant and non-pregnant women of childbearing age. The efficacy of these treatments is also enhanced by implicating the woman's life partner in the intervention. Health providers must therefore be thoroughly informed and educated about the harmful effects of drinking during pregnancy, and how to conduct brief interventions with women.

For alcohol-exposed children, a classification of syndrome-specific profiles would facilitate diagnosis in the absence of distinct facial characteristics. This would also ensure early identification and intervention, which has been shown to predict positive outcomes in this population. Pediatricians, nurses, educators, and early childhood mental health consultants should all be trained in recognizing the different signs of PAE, and in asking about and keep accounts of maternal alcohol consumption during pregnancy.

Results from animal research also suggest that certain substances could attenuate the negative impact of alcohol on the fetus. For instance, while dietary deficiencies (e.g., low levels of zinc and iron) may worsen the adverse effects of alcohol on fetal development, taking certain supplements (e.g., choline, zinc, vitamin C, E, and B-carotene) may protect against these effects. Exposure to other substances, such as lithium and neuroprotective peptides, has also been successful at reducing the severity of the effects of PAE in animals, but this has yet to be shown in humans.

Treatment

Different interventions on prenatally alcohol exposed rodents have been linked to positive outcomes, including neonatal handling, enriching environment and rehabilitation. In humans, social skills training, socio-cognitive programs focused on mathematics and behavioural regulation have been successful at improving the functioning of children with FASDs. Family interventions can also improve the well-being and daily adaptation of alcohol-exposed children while simultaneously assisting and supporting parents to provide stable and optimal care to their children.

One way to thoroughly trace and organize the types of services offered to children with FASDs is to strengthen cooperation and communication across different child care systems, including health care, child welfare, community centers, and Early Start and Head Start programs. This initiative can also guarantee that FASD does not go undetected.

Existing therapies for children with FASD include behavioural, language, occupational and physiological treatments. The success of those treatments could be improved by taking into consideration the deficits and needs specific of children with FASDs. For instance, although many children with a FASD are prescribed stimulants for ADHD symptoms, the negative side effects of these drugs appear to be particularly salient for children with FASDs, and should therefore be prescribed with caution. Given that the occurrence of FASDs is scattered across economic classes and ethnicities, the assistance provided to these children and their families should be adapted to meet different community and cultural needs.

^a May PA, Baete A, Russo J, Elliott AJ, Blankenship J, Kalberg WO, Buckley D, Brooks M, Hasken J, Abdul-Rahman O, Adam MP, Robinson LK, Manning M, Hoyme HE. (2014). Prevalence and characteristics of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. Pediatrics. 134(5):855-66. doi: 10.1542/peds.2013-3319.

Neurobehavioural Profiles of Individuals with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders

Gemma Bernes, BA, Jessica O'Brien, PhD, Sarah N. Mattson, PhD Center for Behavioral Teratology, San Diego State University, USA January 2020, Rev. ed.

Introduction

Prenatal exposure to alcohol is the leading preventable cause of birth defects, developmental disorders, and intellectual disabilities in children. The prevalence of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders (FASD) is estimated to range between 1.1 and 5.0% in the United States, and has been identified in all racial and ethnic groups. Children prenatally exposed to alcohol can suffer from serious cognitive deficits and behavioural problems as well as alcohol-related changes in brain structure. Heavy prenatal alcohol exposure is associated with decreased intellectual functioning and deficits in learning, memory, and executive functioning. Additionally, alcohol exposure is associated with problem behaviours including hyperactivity, impulsivity, poor socialization and communication skills, and the development of substance use problems.

The term "fetal alcohol syndrome" (FAS) was introduced in 1973⁴ and is defined by three criteria: specific craniofacial features (short palpebral fissures, indistinct philtrum, and thin vermillion), pre- and/or postnatal growth deficits, and central nervous system (CNS) dysfunction.⁵⁻⁷ Recent updates to the diagnostic criteria now recommend evidence of both abnormal structural CNS development (head circumference ? 10th percentile, structural irregularities, and/or nonfebrile seizures) and functional CNS impairment (cognitive and/or behavioural).⁵ While examination of the consensus between diagnostic criteria is at the forefront of current research,⁸ it is clear that children with confirmed prenatal alcohol exposure may not meet all diagnostic criteria while still exhibiting significant neurobehavioural impairments and neuroanatomical abnormalities.⁹⁻¹¹ The non-diagnostic umbrella term fetal alcohol spectrum disorders has been adopted to capture the spectrum of consequences of alcohol exposure.⁵

Subject

The development of a neurobehavioural profile for FASD can aid in the identification of children affected by prenatal alcohol exposure that otherwise would be quite difficult to discern. In addition to improving the identification of affected individuals, a neurobehavioural profile also will aid in improving intervention tools and early treatment options, as well as increasing the accuracy of incidence rates of the disorder.

Problems

The identification of children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure is impeded by the fact that along the continuum of FASD, only diagnoses on the severe end of the spectrum (i.e. FAS and partial FAS) are

characterized by physical facial features.⁵ The majority of alcohol-affected children lack some or all of these physical markers and are therefore more difficult to identify, especially if a clear history of alcohol exposure is unavailable. Despite the presence of significant neurobehavioural impairments, many children are missed (80.1%) or misdiagnosed (6.4%).¹² While research over the last four decades has documented diverse and significant neurobehavioural deficits in children with FASD,¹³ it is not clear whether one or more profiles of neurocognitive function exist and if so, whether these profiles are specific to this population.

Research Context

In order to determine the deficits associated with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure, researchers typically compare the performance of children with FASD to non-exposed controls on a wide range of neuropsychological tasks. Additionally, in order to improve upon the specificity of the neurobehavioural profile, comparisons are made with other clinical groups of children who display an overlap in neuropsychological performance to alcohol-affected children. The majority of these comparisons are focused on individuals with low IQ scores and those with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD).

Key Research Questions

Recent research has addressed whether children with FASD exhibit a unique neurobehavioural profile. The identification of a syndrome-specific profile would improve the diagnosis of children with FASD and inform interventions for all children affected by heavy prenatal alcohol exposure.

Recent Research Results

Summary of neurobehavioural deficits in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure. FASD is associated with a number of neurobehavioural impairments including lower overall intelligence and deficits in executive functioning, learning and memory, language, visual-spatial functioning, and attention. Additionally, children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure are at a high risk for developing maladaptive and problematic behaviours. Children with and without the facial dysmorphia associated with FAS display similar deficits in many of these domains, as described below.

Overall intelligence. Compared to their non-exposed peers, children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure have diminished intellectual functioning. The IQ scores for these individuals typically fall in the borderline to low average range, with reductions in both verbal and performance (nonverbal) IQ. Such deficits are persistent and stable. Among those with FASD, lower intellectual ability levels are reported for those on the severe end of the spectrum (i.e. FAS), however, children with and without the facial dysmorphology display intellectual impairment. In addition, FAS is thought to be the leading known cause of intellectual disability (i.e. IQ less than 70) in the United States, although the majority of children with FAS are not intellectually disabled.

Executive function. Global executive functioning deficits are present across the spectrum of FASD.²¹ Children with FASD display deficits on measures of verbal and nonverbal fluency,²² problem solving and planning,²³ concept formation, and set-shifting.²⁴ Although deficits are also observed in working memory and response inhibition domains, results are inconsistent and further research is necessary.²⁵⁻²⁷

Learning and memory. Children with FASD display deficits in learning and memory, including deficits in the

acquisition and recall of both verbal and non-verbal information. These impairments are present even when compared to IQ-matched samples. However, overall memory function is complex and may not be globally affected by prenatal exposure to alcohol. For example, while learning and recall are impaired, retention of verbal (but not nonverbal) material appears to be spared in most studies. Deficits are also found with spatial learning and memory, primarily using animal models.

Language. Children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure display deficits in various basic language skills including speech production,³³ phonological processing (e.g., pseudoword reading), articulation,³⁴ word ordering, and grammatical understanding.³⁵ Furthermore, children with FASD make more grammatical errors compared to controls; grammatical error rate measures could be a potential biomarker that can significantly aid in the identification of those with FASD.³⁶ Overall, receptive and expressive language skills are impaired in alcohol-exposed children, although expressive abilities may be affected to a greater degree, and both types of deficits may be secondary to diminished intellectual functioning.³⁷

Visual-spatial function. Children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure have also been shown to have a variety of visual-spatial deficits, although these are not as well studied. Deficits include problems with basic figure copying, ³⁸ spatial learning, ¹⁸ spatial working memory, ²³ spatial recall, ³⁹ visual-spatial reasoning, ⁴⁰ visual-perceptual matching (e.g., matching complex geometric shapes), ⁴¹ and sustained visual attention. ⁴²

Attention. Attention deficits are well documented in children with FASD, specifically in the establishing and sustaining aspects of attention. ⁴³ Within the area of sustaining attention, increased omission errors, ⁴² decreased accuracy rates, and slower reaction times are observed. ⁴⁴ Additionally, attending to visual information appears to be more severely impaired compared to auditory information. ^{42,44}

Behaviour problems and psychiatric disorders. Children prenatally exposed to alcohol are at a high risk for problem behaviours that can interfere with their home, school and social environments. This includes an increased risk for psychiatric disorders, ^{15,45,46} trouble with the law, alcohol and drug abuse, and other maladaptive behaviours. Additionally, they are more likely than non-exposed children to be rated as hyperactive, impulsive, or delinquent, ^{11,47} and frequently meet the diagnostic criteria for ADHD. Further, children prenatally exposed to alcohol exhibit poor adaptive skills and are less likely to live independently.

Specificity of neurobehavioural deficits in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure. Studies comparing children with FASD to non-exposed children with ADHD or low IQ scores lend support for a specific neurobehavioural profile associated with prenatal alcohol exposure. On measures of executive functioning, both alcohol-exposed children and non-exposed children with ADHD demonstrate deficits on sorting tasks and letter vs. category fluency, but only the alcohol-exposed group display overall deficits on letter fluency and letter-number switching. Other studies comparing children with FASD and ADHD demonstrate that alcohol-exposed children display greater difficulty on tasks of visual-spatial reasoning, problem solving, and encoding and shifting aspects of attention, as well as weaker social cognition and facial emotion processing abilities. Additionally, children with FASD display greater deficits in working memory, fluency, planning, and set-shifting compared to children with ADHD. He both clinical groups have deficits in delayed recall of verbal information, but only children with FASD display deficits in the recognition of material, whereas children with ADHD are more impaired in the retention of learned material. On measures of communication and socialization skills, children with FASD display an arrest in the development of adaptive abilities, whereas non-exposed children with ADHD

are delayed in adaptive skills, as abilities tend to improve with age.⁵⁰ When comparing overall neuropsychological performance, children with alcohol exposure are more impaired compared to those with an ADHD diagnosis, however no differences are found between alcohol exposed children with and without ADHD.⁵⁵ Although the concurrent presence of FASD and ADHD does not appear to further affect cognitive functioning, the comorbidity does have an exacerbating effect on communication skills⁵⁶ and an increased rate of psychiatric disorders.⁵⁷ In summary, existing research suggests that children with FASD and children with ADHD have overlapping profiles of deficits, but with varying patterns and degrees of impairment, which are compounded by their comorbidity. Therefore, more research is needed to clarify the similarities and differences between these two diagnoses, and to further refine a neurobehavioural profile for FASD.

Children with FASD are similar to IQ-matched, non-exposed peers on measures of internalizing behaviour, fine motor skills, sustained attention, retention of verbal material, and expressive and receptive language skills. However, children with FASD have more externalizing behaviour problems, impaired adaptive skills, and verbal learning deficits compared to IQ-matched controls. Thus, common comorbidities, like low IQ and ADHD, do not entirely account for the neurobehavioural deficits reported in FASD, and other co-occurring factors need to be studied.

Several studies have demonstrated the potential usefulness of a neurobehavioral profile in the identification of children with FASD. Performance on various neurobehavioural measures were successful in distinguishing between children with prenatal alcohol exposure and non-exposed controls with overall classification accuracy rates ranging between 71.5% - 92%. Furthermore, when differentiating between alcohol-exposed and ADHD children, the neurobehavioral profile had an overall classification accuracy rate of 73.9%. Executive function and spatial processing measures, as well as measures of attention are particularly sensitive to the detection of prenatal alcohol exposure.

Research Gaps

The use of a neuropsychological profile in the aid of the diagnosis of FASD has been shown to be useful and increase success rates compared to relying on the presence of dysmorphological characteristics alone. Additional research is necessary to further define this neurobehavioural profile, as well as to continue to identify deficits in various areas including working memory, response inhibition, and visual-spatial function, as impairments in these areas are less well understood, as discussed above. Additionally, the identification of risk and resiliency factors is imperative in the development of preventative measures. Improving identification techniques will aid in earlier diagnosis, enhance targeted interventions, and ultimately lead toward better outcomes for affected individuals.⁴⁹

Conclusions

Prenatal exposure to alcohol affects 1.1 to 5.0% of the population and leads to a spectrum of neurobehavioural consequences, including decreased overall intelligence and specific deficits in executive functioning, learning, memory, language, visual-spatial skills, and attention. Children with FASD display deficits in daily living skills and are at a higher risk for problem behaviours. These abnormalities have been documented in children both with and without the facial dysmorphology required for a diagnosis of FAS. Although there is some overlap in the deficits observed of non-alcohol exposed children with ADHD or low IQ, children with FASD display a

specific pattern in areas including adaptive skills, problematic behaviours, and some neuropsychological domains. The potential clinical utility of a neurobehavioural profile in the aid of differential diagnosis has been shown, yet further research is necessary to continue to refine and increase classification accuracy.

Implications

The identification of a syndrome-specific profile would improve diagnosis of children with heavy prenatal exposure to alcohol, especially for the majority of children with FASD who do not display the facial dysmorphology. Additionally, further refinement of a neurobehavioural profile for FASD would inform treatments and interventions for children along the spectrum. The effects of alcohol on the developing central nervous system are permanent and irreversible. Treatments are currently symptom-based and are aimed at addressing the cognitive and behavioural consequences of prenatal exposure to alcohol. Current treatments include those targeted toward improving attention, self-regulation, social skills, and adaptive abilities. Furthermore, given the array of cognitive impairments associated with prenatal alcohol exposure, many affected individuals experience trouble in academic and learning environments. Interventions using modified teaching strategies that focus on improving language, literacy, and mathematic abilities have been successful. Finally, parent-focused interventions that provide parents with effective parenting strategies not only show advancements for the child, but also reduce parent stress and improve upon the parent-child relationship. Existing interventions have been shown to have a positive effect for children with FASD, thus greater clarity of the neurobehavioural profile exhibited by affected children could further direct clinicians in the development of rational treatments that are specific to the disorder.

Acknowledgements: Preparation of this paper was supported by NIAAA grant U01 AA014834

References

- 1. American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Substance Abuse and Committee on Children With Disabilities. Fetal alcohol syndrome and alcohol-related neurodevelopmental disorders. *Pediatrics*. 2000;106(2):358-361.
- May PA, Chambers CD, Kalberg WO, et al. Prevalence of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders in 4 US communities. JAMA. 2018;319(5):474-482.
- 3. Abel EL. An update on incidence of FAS: FAS is not an equal opportunity birth defect. Neurotoxicology and Teratology. 1995;17(4):437-443.
- 4. Jones KL, Smith DW. Recognition of the fetal alcohol syndrome in early infancy. Lancet. 1973;302(7836):999-1001.
- 5. Hoyme HE, Kalberg WO, Elliott AJ, et al. Updated clinical guidelines for diagnosing fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. Pediatrics. 2016;138(2).
- 6. Stratton K, Howe C, Battaglia F; Committee to Study Fetal Alcohol Syndrome, Institute of Medicine. Fetal alcohol syndrome: Diagnosis, epidemiology, prevention, and treatment. Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press; 1996.
- 7. Bertrand J, Floyd RL, Weber MK. Guidelines for identifying and referring persons with fetal alcohol syndrome. *MMWR Recommendations* and Reports. 2005;54(RR-11):1-10.
- 8. Coles CD, Gailey AR, Mulle JG, Kable JA, Lynch ME, Jones KL. A comparison among 5 methods for the clinical diagnosis of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 2016;40(5):1000-1009.
- 9. Mattson SN, Riley EP, Gramling L, Delis DC, Jones KL. Heavy prenatal alcohol exposure with or without physical features of fetal alcohol syndrome leads to IQ deficits. *Journal of Pediatrics*. 1997;131(5):718-721.
- 10. Mattson SN, Riley EP, Gramling L, Delis DC, Jones KL. Neuropsychological comparison of alcohol-exposed children with or without physical features of fetal alcohol syndrome. *Neuropsychology*. 1998;12(1):146-153.
- 11. Mattson SN, Riley EP. Parent ratings of behavior in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure and IQ-matched controls. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 2000;24(2):226-231.
- 12. Chasnoff IJ, Wells AM, King L. Misdiagnosis and missed diagnoses in foster and adopted children with prenatal alcohol exposure. Pediatrics

- . 2015;135(2):264-270.
- 13. Mattson SN, Bernes GA, Doyle LR. Fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: A review of the neurobehavioral deficits associated with prenatal alcohol exposure. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research*. 2019;43(6):1046-1062.
- 14. Mattson SN, Riley EP. The quest for a neurobehavioral profile of heavy prenatal alcohol exposure. *Alcohol Research & Health*. 2011;34(1):51-55.
- 15. Weyrauch D, Schwartz M, Hart B, Klug MG, Burd L. Comorbid mental disorders in fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: A systematic review. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*. 2017;38(4):283-291.
- Rasmussen C, Andrew G, Zwaigenbaum L, Tough S. Neurobehavioural outcomes of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: A Canadian perspective. *Paediatrics & Child Health*. 2008;13(3):185-191.
- 17. Spohr H-L, Willms J, Steinhausen H-C. Fetal alcohol spectrum disorders in young adulthood. Journal of Pediatrics. 2007;150(2):175-179.
- 18. Streissguth A. Offspring effects of prenatal alcohol exposure from birth to 25 years: The Seattle prospective longitudinal study. *Journal of Clinical Psychology in Medical Settings*. 2007;14:81-101.
- 19. Streissguth AP, Randels SP, Smith DF. A test-retest study of intelligence in patients with fetal alcohol syndrome: Implications for care. Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry. 1991;30(4):584-587.
- Ferreira VK, Cruz MS. Intelligence and fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: A review. Journal of Population Therapeutics and Clinical Pharmacology. 2017;24(3):1-18.
- 21. Mattson SN, Crocker N, Nguyen TT. Fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: Neuropsychological and behavioral features. *Neuropsychology Review*. 2011;21(2):81-101.
- 22. Schonfeld AM, Mattson SN, Lang AR, Delis DC, Riley EP. Verbal and nonverbal fluency in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs*. 2001;62(2):239-246.
- 23. Green CR, Mihic AM, Nikkel SM, et al. Executive function deficits in children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders (FASD) measured using the Cambridge Neuropsychological Tests Automated Battery (CANTAB). *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2009;50(6):688-697.
- McGee CL, Schonfeld AM, Roebuck-Spencer TM, Riley EP, Mattson SN. Children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure demonstrate deficits on multiple measures of concept formation. Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research. 2008;32(8):1388-1397.
- 25. Kodituwakku PW, Handmaker NS, Cutler SK, Weathersby EK, Handmaker SD. Specific impairments in self-regulation in children exposed to alcohol prenatally. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 1995;19(6):1558-1564.
- Mattson SN, Goodman AM, Caine C, Delis DC, Riley EP. Executive functioning in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure. Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research. 1999;23(11):1808-1815.
- 27. Connor PD, Sampson PD, Bookstein FL, Barr HM, Streissguth AP. Direct and indirect effects of prenatal alcohol damage on executive function. *Developmental Neuropsychology*. 2000;18(3):331-354.
- 28. Crocker N, Vaurio L, Riley EP, Mattson SN. Comparison of verbal learning and memory in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure or attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 2011;35(6):1114-1121.
- 29. Mattson S, Roebuck T. Acquisition and retention of verbal and nonverbal information in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure. Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research. 2002;26(6):875-882.
- 30. Lewis CE, Thomas KG, Dodge NC, et al. Verbal learning and memory impairment in children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 2015;39(4):724-732.
- 31. Willford JA, Richardson GA, Leech SL, Day NL. Verbal and visuospatial learning and memory function in children with moderate prenatal alcohol exposure. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 2004;28(3):497-507.
- 32. Berman RF, Hannigan JH. Effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on the hippocampus: Spatial behavior, electrophysiology, and neuroanatomy. *Hippocampus*. 2000;10(1):94-110.
- 33. Church MW, Eldis F, Blakley BW, Bawle EV. Hearing, language, speech, vestibular, and dentofacial disorders in fetal alcohol syndrome. Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research. 1997:21(2):227-237.
- 34. Becker M, Warr-Leeper GA, Leeper HA, Jr. Fetal alcohol syndrome: A description of oral motor, articulatory, short-term memory, grammatical, and semantic abilities. *Journal of Communication Disorders*. 1990;23(2):97-124.
- 35. Carney LJ, Chermak GD. Performance of American Indian children with fetal alcohol syndrome on the test of language development. *Journal of Communication Disorders.* 1991;24:123-134.
- 36. Thorne JC. Accentuate the negative: Grammatical errors during narrative production as a clinical marker of central nervous system abnormality in school-aged children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Journal of Speech Language and Hearing Research*. 2017;60(12):3523-3537.

- McGee CL, Bjorkquist OA, Riley EP, Mattson SN. Impaired language performance in young children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure. Neurotoxicology and Teratology. 2009;31(2):71-75.
- 38. Conry J. Neuropsychological deficits in fetal alcohol syndrome and fetal alcohol effects. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research*. 1990;14(5):650-655.
- 39. Willoughby KA, Sheard ED, Nash K, Rovet J. Effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on hippocampal volume, verbal learning, and verbal and spatial recall in late childhood. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society.* 2008;14(6):1022-1033.
- 40. Hunt E, Streissguth AP, Kerr B, Olson HC. Mothers' alcohol consumption during pregnancy: Effects on spatial-visual reasoning in 14-year-old children. *Psychological Science*. 1995;6(6):339-342.
- 41. Janzen LA, Nanson JL, Block GW. Neuropsychological evaluation of preschoolers with fetal alcohol syndrome. *Neurotoxicology and Teratology*. 1995;17(3):273-279.
- 42. Coles CD, Platzman KA, Lynch ME, Freides D. Auditory and visual sustained attention in adolescents prenatally exposed to alcohol. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 2002;26(2):263-271.
- 43. Nanson JL, Hiscock M. Attention deficits in children exposed to alcohol prenatally. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 1990;14(5):656-661.
- 44. Mattson S, Calarco K, Lang A. Focused and shifting attention in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure. *Neuropsychology*. 2006;20(3):361-369.
- 45. Popova S, Lange S, Shield K, et al. Comorbidity of fetal alcohol spectrum disorder: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet.* 2016;387(10022):978-987.
- 46. Fryer SL, McGee CL, Matt GE, Riley EP, Mattson SN. Evaluation of psychopathological conditions in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure. *Pediatrics*. 2007;119(3):E733-E741.
- 47. Roebuck T, Mattson S, Riley E. Behavioral and psychosocial profiles of alcohol-exposed children. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 1999;23(6):1070-1076.
- 48. Burd L. FASD and ADHD: Are they related and how? BMC Psychiatry. 2016;16:325.
- 49. Streissguth AP, Bookstein FL, Barr HM, Sampson PD, O'Malley K, Young JK. Risk factors for adverse life outcomes in fetal alcohol syndrome and fetal alcohol effects. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*. 2004;25(4):228-238.
- 50. Crocker N, Vaurio L, Riley EP, Mattson SN. Comparison of adaptive behavior in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure or attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 2009;33(11):2015-2023.
- Vaurio L, Riley ER, Mattson SN. Differences in executive functioning in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure or attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*. 2008;14(1):119-129.
- 52. Coles CD, Platzman KA, Raskind-Hood CL, Brown RT, Falek A, Smith IE. A comparison of children affected by prenatal alcohol exposure and attention deficit, hyperactivity disorder. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 1997;21(1):150-161.
- Greenbaum RL, Stevens SA, Nash K, Koren G, Rovet J. Social cognitive and emotion processing abilities of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: A comparison with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research*. 2009;33(10):1656-1670.
- 54. Kingdon D, Cardoso C, McGrath JJ. Research review: Executive function deficits in fetal alcohol spectrum disorders and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder a meta-analysis. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2016;57(2):116-131.
- 55. Glass L, Ware AL, Crocker N, et al. Neuropsychological deficits associated with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure are not exacerbated by ADHD. *Neuropsychology*. 2013;27(6):713-724.
- Ware AL, Glass L, Crocker N, et al. Effects of prenatal alcohol exposure and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder on adaptive functioning. Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research. 2014;38(5):1439-1447.
- 57. Ware AL, O'Brien JW, Crocker N, et al. The effects of prenatal alcohol exposure and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder on psychopathology and behavior. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 2013;37(3):507-516.
- 58. Vaurio L, Riley EP, Mattson SN. Neuropsychological comparison of children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure and an IQ-matched comparison group. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society.* 2011;17(3):463-473.
- 59. Fagerlund A, Ase F, Autti-Ramo I, et al. Adaptive behaviour in children and adolescents with foetal alcohol spectrum disorders: A comparison with specific learning disability and typical development. European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry. 2012;21(4):221-231.
- 60. Mattson SN, Roesch SC, Fagerlund A, et al. Toward a Neurobehavioral Profile of Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 2010;34(9):1640-1650.
- 61. Mattson SN, Roesch SC, Glass L, et al. Further development of a neurobehavioral profile of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research*

- . 2013;37(3):517-528.
- 62. Lee KT, Mattson SN, Riley EP. Classifying children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure using measures of attention. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society.* 2004;10(2):271-277.
- 63. Petrenko CL, Alto ME. Interventions in fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: An international perspective. *European Journal of Medical Genetics*. 2017;60(1):79-91.
- 64. Millar JA, Thompson J, Schwab D, et al. Educating students with FASD: Linking policy, research and practice. *Journal of Research in Special Educational Needs* 2017;17(1):3-17.
- 65. Paley B, O'Connor MJ. Behavioral interventions for children and adolescents with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Alcohol Research* & *Health.* 2011;34(1):64-75.

Clinical Assessment of Individuals with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders (FASD)

Susan Astley, PhD

Washington State Fetal Alcohol Syndrome Diagnostic & Prevention Network (FASDPN), USA February 2011

Introduction

Fetal Alcohol Syndrome (FAS) is a permanent birth defect syndrome caused by maternal consumption of alcohol during pregnancy. The condition is characterized by growth deficiency, a unique cluster of minor facial anomalies and central nervous system (CNS) abnormalities. The prevalence of FAS is estimated to be 1-3/1,000 live-births in the general population, and as high as 10-15/1,000 in high-risk populations like foster care. Not all individuals exposed and damaged by alcohol have FAS. Most present neuropsychological impairments without the physical findings. The condition is now recognized as a spectrum of disorders, FASD. Diagnoses like FAS, Partial FAS (PFAS), Alcohol-Related Neurodevelopmental Disorder (ARND), Static Encephalopathy/Alcohol -Exposed (SE/AE) and Neurobehavioural Disorder/Alcohol-Exposed (ND/AE) fall under the umbrella of FASD. The condition is now recognized as a spectrum of disorder (ARND), Static

Subject

Although reference to the harmful effects of maternal drinking on infant outcome date back to biblical times, ^{4,5,6} the term FAS was not coined until 1973. ^{7-9,10,11} Diagnostic guidelines were developed and refined through the 70s and 80s, ^{7,12,13,14} culminating in 1996 with the publication of the Institute of Medicine (IOM) guidelines. ¹ While the IOM guidelines reflected an important advancement, the IOM committee continued to feel: 1) "a medical diagnosis of FAS remained the purview of dysmorphologists and clinical geneticists," and 2) the guidelines remained intentionally broad and conceptual (gestalt) rather than specific and operational (case-defined). ^{15,16} For example, the guidelines for CNS dysfunction did not address how many areas of deficit must be present or how severe the deficits must be. The guidelines for the facial phenotype did not address how many features must be present, how severe each feature must be, or what measurement scales should be used to judge their severity. And introduction of the term ARND ran counter to the retraction of the term Fetal Alcohol Effects (FAE) the year prior. ¹⁷ Overall, guidelines through 1996 were not sufficiently specific to ensure diagnostic accuracy (the ability to derive the correct diagnosis) or diagnostic reproducibility (the ability for two different clinicians to derive the same diagnosis in a given patient). ¹⁸

Problems

In the absence of an accurate/reproducible method of diagnosis, diagnoses continued to vary widely between clinics. From a clinical perspective, diagnostic misclassification leads to inappropriate patient care, increased risk for secondary disabilities and missed opportunities for prevention. From a public health

perspective, diagnostic misclassification leads to inaccurate prevalence estimates. ¹⁵ Inaccurate estimates thwart efforts to allocate sufficient social/educational/medical services to this high-risk population and preclude the accurate assessment of prevention efforts. From a research perspective, diagnostic misclassification prevents detection of clinically-meaningful contrasts between groups and valid comparisons of outcomes between studies. ²³

Research Context

To overcome the limitations of the physician-focused gestalt approach to FASD diagnosis, the FASDPN introduced an interdisciplinary team approach in 1993 (medical doctor, psychologist, speech-language pathologist and occupational therapist)^{24,25} guided by a rigorous, case-defined set of guidelines (FASD 4-Digit Diagnostic Code) in 1997. Briefly, the 4 digits of the 4-Digit Code reflect the magnitude of expression of the 4 key diagnostic features of FASD in the following order: 1) growth deficiency, 2) FAS facial phenotype, 3) CNS structural/functional abnormalities, and 4) prenatal alcohol exposure (Fig. 1). The magnitude of expression of each feature is ranked on a 4-point scale, with 1 reflecting complete absence of the feature and 4 reflecting severe presence of the feature. Each rank is specifically case-defined. The 4-Digit codes range from 1111 to 4444. To date, every combination of Code has been observed in the FASDPN clinics, reflecting the true diversity of outcome associated with prenatal alcohol exposure. The subset of 4-Digit Codes that fall under the umbrella of FASD can be grouped into three clinically meaningful and distinct diagnostic subgroups:

- 1. FAS/PFAS (severe neuropsychological impairment with the FAS facial phenotype);
- 2. SE/AE (severe neuropsychological impairment without the facial phenotype); and
- 3. ND/AE (moderate neuropsychological impairment without the facial phenotype). 23,26,27



Figure 1. Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders: 4-Digit Diagnostic Code: guide, tools and training.

Key Research Questions

Requisite to the development of diagnostic guidelines is validation of their performance, both before and after their release. Performance should be authenticated through published empirical studies. Measures of performance include accuracy, reproducibility, validity, and practicality. Diagnostic teams should look for the following benchmarks in current FASD diagnostic guidelines: 1,3,28-32

- 1. Are the guidelines evidence-based and developed from a broad, representative population-base? The evidence-base should include validation of performance prior to the guideline's release.
- 2. Do the guidelines endorse an interdisciplinary approach to diagnosis?

/sites/default/files/images/contenu/figure-1-fasd-diagnostic-tools-and-training.png

- 3. Are the diagnostic criteria specifically and comprehensively case-defined?
- 4. Do the diagnostic tools maximize measurement accuracy and precision?
- 5. The features that characterize FASD (growth, face, CNS, alcohol) are not simply present or absent. Each present along separate, clinically meaningful continua. Are these continua reflected in the guideline's measurement and classification scales?
- 6. The validity of an FAS diagnosis rests entirely on its unique facial phenotype. Therefore, the sensitivity and specificity of the FAS facial phenotype must be high (>90%) and empirically confirmed. Do the guideline's facial criteria meet these criteria?
- 7. Do the guidelines identify diagnostic subgroups that are: a) clinically and statistically distinct from one another, b) reflect a continuum of increasing neuropsychological and physical abnormality, and c) span the full continuum of FASD?
- 8. Does the diagnostic nomenclature assert clinical integrity?
- 9. The validity of the scales used to measure and classify exposures and outcomes is demonstrated by their ability to detect statistically-significant, physiologically meaningful correlations between physical outcomes, functional outcomes and alcohol exposure levels. With the scales: Does face predict brain? Does neurofunction correlate with neurostructure? Do diagnostic subgroups have unique alcoholexposure patterns?
- 10. Are the guidelines readily adoptable into clinical practice? Their practicality should not be at the expense of their accuracy and precision. Training should be expedient, affordable, universally available and competency-based.

Recent Research Results

Below are examples of how the FASD 4-Digit Code meets all 10 benchmarks.

- Evidence-based: The medical records of 1,014 patients (newborn-adult, all races) receiving FASD diagnostic evaluations in the statewide FASDPN were used to develop the 4-Digit Code. Its performance was validated prior to its release through both empirical analysis and a two-year trial of use by an interdisciplinary team.¹⁵
- Interdisciplinary approach: The guidelines necessitate the measurement and differential interpretation of physical (growth and dysmorphology) and functional (psychological, language, motor-sensory) outcomes, often in the context of complex social/environmental settings. This requires the expertise of an interdisciplinary team.^{25,26}
- 3. Case-definitions, measurement tools: Continuum of exposure and outcome: Case-definitions, measurement tools: All criteria are specifically/operationally case-defined. For example, in contrast to the IOM definition of the FAS facial phenotype ("a characteristic pattern that includes features such as short palpebral fissure length (PFL), flat upper lip, flattened philtrum and flat midface"),¹ the 4-Digit Code defines how short, how thin, and how smooth these first three features must be, and provides tools (Lip-Philtrum Guides and FAS Facial Photographic Analysis Software³³) to accurately measure these features along their full continuum. The 4-Digit Code also recognizes the FAS facial phenotype is not simply

present or absent. Its magnitude of expression is measured on a 4-point scale.¹⁵

- 4. Continuum of exposure and outcome: All FASD features are measured and classified on continuous or ordinal scales. Lips and philtrums are measured on 5-point *Likert scales*. Growth, face, CNS and alcohol are ranked on 4-point scales (Fig. 1). Even the diagnostic subgroups (ND/AE, SE/AE, and FAS/PFAS) reflect three distinct groups with increasing physical/functional impairment. 15,23,26,27,34,35
- 5. Specificity of FAS face: The Rank 4 FAS facial phenotype is over 95% sensitive and specific to FAS and prenatal alcohol exposure.^{2,36,37}
- 6. *Distinct diagnostic subgroups*: MRI/MRS/fMRI ^{23,26,27,34,35} have confirmed ND/AE, SE/AE and FAS/PFAS are three clinically distinct, increasingly more severe diagnostic subgroups with unique alcohol exposure patterns. For example, although FAS/PFAS and SE/AE both present with severe dysfunction and disproportionately smaller *caudates*, only FAS/PFAS has the full FAS facial phenotype, disproportionately smaller frontal lobes, significantly lower neurocholine levels, and a significantly higher frequency and duration of alcohol exposure. And although neither SE/AE nor ND/AE present with the full FAS facial phenotype, SE/AE presents with more severe dysfunction, disproportionately smaller caudates and a significantly higher quantity of alcohol exposure. And despite ND/AE's moderate dysfunction, MRI confirms a high prevalence of underlying neurostructural abnormality.
- 7. *Nomenclature integrity*: The terms SE/AE and ND/AE replace the terms ARND and FAE to accurately document an individual's outcomes and exposure without implying a causal association has been confirmed (or ruled-out) between the two.^{15,17,28,29}
- 8. *Validity*: Published empirical studies^{2,15,23,26,27,34-37} document a broad array of physiologically cogent relationships between exposures and outcomes. A few examples: Face predicts brain: IQ and regional brain volumes decrease incrementally and significantly with increasing expression (Ranks 1-4) of the FAS facial phenotype. Neurofunction correlates with neurostructure: The 3-point scale for CNS dysfunction (Rank 1=none, Rank 2=moderate, Rank 3=severe) is significantly associated with decreasing caudate volume.
- 9. *Readily adoptable into practice*: The guidelines and tools are distributed free or at cost via the web. Training is online, accredited, low-cost and can be completed in a weekend.³⁸

Research Gaps

The problems (outlined above) that initially hindered FASD diagnosis have now been overcome with the adoption of rigorous diagnostic guidelines administered by interdisciplinary teams. ^{2,3,15,23,26-28,34,35,37,39} It is now time to focus research on FASD intervention. ⁴⁰

Conclusions

The FASD 4-Digit Diagnostic Code offers an intuitively logical, numeric approach to reporting outcomes and exposure that reflects the true diversity and continuum of disability associated with prenatal alcohol exposure. It also offers substantially greater precision, accuracy and validity than the gestalt method of diagnosis, through the use of quantitative measurement scales, specific case-definitions and an interdisciplinary team approach.

Implications for Parents, Services and Policy

Parents (830 over 13 years) have expressed high satisfaction with the FASDPN interdisciplinary approach to diagnosis using the 4-Digit Code. They report the method was easy to understand and provided them with information they were unable to obtain elsewhere (99% would recommend the clinic to others). The FASDPN model has also earned the respect of service providers statewide. The diagnostic reports provide the detail and direction providers need to qualify children for services. Parents of children with FAS/PFAS, SE/AE and ND/AE confirm being able to access and benefit from recommended interventions. The interdisciplinary model and 4-Digit Code have been adopted worldwide, often initiated and supported through legislative policy. 26,41-44

References

- 1. Stratton KR, Howe CJ, Battaglia FC, eds. Fetal alcohol syndrome: Diagnosis, epidemiology, prevention, and treatment Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 1996.
- 2. Astley S, Stachowiak J, Clarren S, Clausen C. Application of the fetal alcohol syndrome facial photographic screening tool in a foster care population. *Journal of Pediatrics* 2002;141(5):712-7.
- 3. Astley SJ. Diagnostic guide for fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: The 4-Digit Diagnostic Code. 3rd ed. Seattle, WA: University of Washington Publication Services; 2004.
- 4. Goodacre K. Guide to the Middlesex Sessions Records 1549-1889. London, UK: Greater London Record Office, Middlesex Records; 1965.
- 5. Royal College of Physicians of London. Royal College of Physicians of London annals. London, UK; 1726.
- 6. Sullivan W. A note on the influence of maternal inebriety on the offspring. Journal Mental Science 1899;45:489-503.
- 7. Jones KL, Smith DW. Recognition of the fetal alcohol syndrome in early infancy. Lancet 1973;2(7836):999-1001.
- 8. Jones K, Smith D, Ulleland C, Streissguth A. Pattern of malformation in offspring of chronic alcoholic mothers. Lancet 1973;1:1267-71.
- 9. Lemoine P, Harousseau H, Borteyni J, Menuet J. Les enfants de parents alcooliques: anomalies observées. A propos de 127 cas [The children of alcoholic parents: anomalies observed in 127 cases]. *Quest Medicale* 1968;8:476-82.
- 10. Ulleland C. The offspring of alcoholic mothers. Annals New York Academy of Sciences 1972;197:167-9.
- 11. Ulleland C, Wennberg R, Igo R, Smith N, eds. *The offspring of alcoholic mothers*. Jersey City, NJ: American Pediatric Society and Society for Pediatric Research; 1970.
- 12. Clarren SK, Smith DW. The fetal alcohol syndrome. New England Journal of Medicine 1978;298(19):1063-1067.
- 13. Rosett HL. A clinical perspective of the fetal alcohol syndrome. Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research 1980;4(2):199-122.
- 14. Sokol RJ, Clarren SK. Guidelines for use of terminology describing the impact of prenatal alcohol on the offspring. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 1989;13(4)597-598.
- 15. Astley SJ, Clarren SK. Diagnosing the full spectrum of fetal alcohol-exposed individuals: introducing the 4-digit diagnostic code. *Alcohol and Alcoholism* 2000;35(4):400-410.
- 16. Astley SJ, Clarren SK. Diagnostic guide for fetal alcohol syndrome and related conditions: The 4-digit diagnostic code 1st ed. Seattle, WA: University of Washington Publication Services; 1997.
- 17. Aase JM, Jones KL, Clarren SK. Do we need the term "FAE"? Pediatrics 1995;95(3):428-430.
- 18. Aase JM. Clinical recognition of FAS: difficulties of detection and diagnosis. Alcohol Health and Research World 1994;18(1):5-9.
- 19. Chavez GF, Cordero JF, Becerra JE. Leading major congenital malformations among minority groups in the United States, 1981-1986. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report. Surveillance summaries: MMWR / Centers for Disease Control 1988;37(SS-03):17-24.
- Streissguth AP, Kanton J, eds. The challenge of fetal alcohol syndrome: Overcoming secondary disabilities. Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press; 1997.
- 21. Astley SJ, Bailey D, Talbot T, Clarren SK. Fetal alcohol syndrome (FAS) primary prevention through FAS diagnosis: I. Identification of high-risk birth mothers through the diagnosis of their children. *Alcohol & Alcoholism* 2000;35(5):499-508.

- 22. Astley SJ, Bailey D, Talbot T, Clarren SK. Fetal alcohol syndrome (FAS) primary prevention through FAS diagnosis: II. A comprehensive profile of 80 birth mothers of children with FAS. *Alcohol & Alcoholism* 2000;35(5):509-519.
- 23. Astley SJ, Aylward EH, Olson HC, Kerns K, Brooks A, Coggins TE, Davies J, Dorn S, Gendler B, Jirikowic T, Kraegel P, Maravilla K, Richards T. Magnetic resonance imaging outcomes from a comprehensive magnetic resonance study of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Alcohol: Clinical and Experimental Research* 2009;33(10):1-19.
- 24. Clarren SK, Astley SJ. Development of the FAS diagnostic and prevention network in Washington State. In: Streissguth AP, Kanton J, eds. *The challenge of fetal alcohol syndrome: Overcoming secondary disabilities.* Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press; 1997:40-51.
- 25. Clarren SK, Carmichael Olson H, Clarren SGB, Astley SJ. A child with fetal alcohol syndrome. In: Guralnick MJ, ed. *Interdisciplinary clinical assessment of young children with developmental disabilities.* Baltimore, MD: Paul H. Brookes Publishing Co; 2000: 307-326.
- 26. Astley SJ. Profile of the first 1,400 patients receiving diagnostic evaluations for fetal alcohol spectrum disorder at the Washington State Fetal Alcohol Syndrome Diagnostic & Prevention Network. Canadian Journal of Clinical Pharmacology 2010;17(1):e132-64.
- 27. Astley SJ, Olson HC, Kerns K, Brooks A, Aylward EH, Coggins TE, Davies J, Dorn S, Gendler B, Jirikowic T, Kraegel P, Maravilla K, Richards T. Neuropsychological and behavioral outcomes from a comprehensive magnetic resonance study of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Canadian Journal of Clinical Pharmacology.* 2009;16(1):e178-e201.
- 28. Astley SJ. Diagnosing fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. In: Adubato S, Cohen D, eds. Prenatal alcohol use and fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: Historical and future perspectives. Oak Park, IL: Bentham Publishers. In press.
- 29. Astley SJ. Comparison of the 4-digit diagnostic code and the hoyme diagnostic guidelines for fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Pediatric Review* 2006;118(4):1532-45.
- 30. Bertrand J, Floyd RL, Weber MK, O'Connor M, Riley EP, Johnson KA, Cohen E, eds. Fetal alcohol syndrome: Guidelines for referral and diagnosis. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2004.
- 31. Chudley AE, Conroy J, Cook JL, Loock C, Rosales T, LeBlanc N, Public Health Agency of Canada's National Advisory Committee on Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder. Fetal alcohol spectrum disorder: Canadian guidelines for diagnosis. *Canadian Medical Association Journal* 2005;172:S1-S21.
- 32. Hoyme HE, May PA, Kalberg WO, Kodituwakku P, Gossage JP, Trujillo PM, Buckley DG, Miller JH, Aragon AS, Khaole N, Viljoen DL, Jones KL, Robinson LK. A practical clinical approach to diagnosis of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: clarification of the 1996 Institute of Medicine criteria. *Pediatrics* 2005;115:39-47.
- 33. Astley SJ. Fetal alcohol syndrome facial photograph analysis software. Version 1.0. Seattle, WA: University of Washington; 2003.
- 34. Astley SJ, Aylward EH, Olson HC, Kerns K, Brooks A, Coggins TE, Davies J, Dorn S, Gendler B, Jirikowic T, Kraegel P, Maravilla K, Richards T. Functional magnetic resonance imaging outcomes from a comprehensive magnetic resonance study of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Journal of Neurodevelopmental Disorders* 2009;1(1):61-80.
- 35. Astley SJ, Richards T, Aylward EH, Olson HC, Kerns K, Brooks A, Coggins T, Davies J, Dorn S, Gendler B, Jirikowic T, Kraegel P, Maravilla K. Magnetic resonance spectroscopy outcomes from a comprehensive magnetic resonance study of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Magnetic Resonance Imaging* 2009;27:760-78.
- 36. Astley SJ, Clarren SK. A case definition and photographic screening tool for the facial phenotype of fetal alcohol syndrome. *Journal of Pediatrics* 1996;129:33-41.
- 37. Astley SJ, Clarren SK. Measuring the facial phenotype of individuals with prenatal alcohol exposure: correlations with brain dysfunction. *Alcohol and Alcoholism* 2001;36(2):147-159.
- 38. Astley SJ. Online course: (2004) FASD 4-digit diagnostic code. Disponible sur le site: http://depts.washington.edu/fasdpn/htmls/online-train.htm· Accessed February 9, 2011.
- Astley SJ. Fetal alcohol syndrome prevention in Washington State: Evidence of success. Paediatric and Perinatal Epidemiology 2004;18:344-51.
- 40. Bertrand J. Interventions for children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders (FASDs): Overview of findings for five innovative research projects. Research in Developmental Disabilities 2009;30:986-1006.
- 41. Mutch R, Peadon EM, Elliott EJ, Bower C. Need to establish a national diagnostic capacity for foetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Journal of Paediatric and Child Health* 2009;45(3):79-81.
- 42. New Jersey Task Force on Fetal Alcohol Disorders. The Governor's Council on Prevention of Mental Retardation and Developmental Disabilities. *Be in the kNOw: A 5-year strategic plan to prevent perinatal addictions in New Jersey.* Trenton, NJ: The Governor's Council on Prevention of Mental Retardation and Developmental Disabilities. New Jersey Task Force on Fetal Alcohol Disorders; 2007.
- 43. State of Alaska. Department of Health and Social Services. Division of Behavioral Health. FASD diagnostic services provider agreement AMENDED. Juneau, AK: Division of Behavioral Health. Department of Health and Social Services. State of Alaska. Form 06-5896 Provider Agreement (Rev6/05).

44. State of Washington, Substitute Senate Bill 5688, Chapter 54, Laws of 1995, 54th Legislature, 1995 Regular Session, Fetal Alcohol

Exposure Prevention, Effective Date: 7/23/95

Socioemotional Functioning of Individuals with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders

Mary J. O'Connor, PhD

David Geffen School of Medicine, University of California at Los Angeles, USA February 2011

Introduction

Since the identification of fetal alcohol syndrome (FAS) over 35 years ago, mounting evidence about the impact of maternal alcohol consumption during pregnancy has prompted increased attention to the link between prenatal alcohol exposure (PAE) and a constellation of developmental disabilities that are characterized by physical, cognitive and behavioural impairments. These disabilities include a continuum of developmental disorders known as fetal alcohol spectrum disorders (FASD). The entire continuum of effects is estimated to represent at least 1% of all live births in the United States, suggesting that FASD represents a significant public health concern. Longitudinal studies suggest that individuals with FASD are at a greatly increased risk for adverse long-term outcomes, including mental health problems and poor social adjustment.

Subject

A substantial body of research has documented significant neurocognitive difficulties among individuals with FASD. ^{4,5,6,7,8,9} Given the neurocognitive problems associated with PAE, it is not surprising that psychosocial dysfunction has been consistently noted in the literature. Furthermore, reports suggest that individuals with PAE are overrepresented in psychiatric samples and in juvenile detention and correctional settings. This review summarizes much of the existing literature on mental health outcomes of individuals with PAE across the lifespan, including findings in infancy and early childhood, middle childhood, and adolescence and early adulthood.

Problem

Reviews of studies examining the relationship between parental alcohol use and various indices of children's emotional adjustment have noted that some of these linkages may be attributable to PAE and yet these linkages remain relatively unexplored in the literature. Furthermore, despite the evidence of a significant association between alcohol exposure in utero and psychiatric risk, experience suggests that exposure, and even FAS, is infrequently identified by mental health practitioners. Failure to recognize the broad and unique needs of individuals with FASD and their families can lead to multiple treatment failures, consequent worsening of symptoms, and high personal and societal costs.

Research Context

There are a number of methodological problems with much of the available research on the etiological role of PAE on socioemotional outcomes ¹⁴ Key methodological concerns include biased sample representations, the reliance on self-report measures, and a failure to adequately consider other factors that might play a significant role in explaining a reported relation between alcohol consumption in pregnancy and later mental health. ^{15,3} These variables include (but are not limited to) the use of other substances and smoking during pregnancy, maternal nutrition, socioeconomic status, the individual's genetic loading for mental health problems, problems in parenting, and early deprivation or abuse. In spite of these potential limitations, well-designed studies do exist that shed light on the mental health outcomes of individuals with FASD.

Key Research Questions

What are the mental health outcomes of individuals with PAE across the lifespan?

Recent Research Results

Infancy and early childhood. Some studies examining the relationship between parental alcohol use and various indices of young children's emotional adjustment have noted that some of these linkages may be attributable to PAE and yet these linkages remain relatively unexplored. This is surprising considering that there is a substantial body of literature on the association between maternal alcohol consumption during pregnancy and poor neurobehavioural outcomes in their offspring. At birth, there are signs of central nervous system dysfunction in infants born to mothers who report consuming alcohol during pregnancy. These include reports of jitteriness, irritability, autonomic instability, slow habituation, low levels of arousal, increased levels of activity and disturbances in sleep patterns. Behavioural difficulties continue into early childhood with deficits in sustained attention, heightened emotional reactivity, increased activity levels, and irritability. The significance of these early neurobehavioural effects is apparent in the impact they may have on early mother-child transactions. Thus, the effects of alterations in child behaviour on the mother-child relationship may be one of the most significant results of PAE.

A few studies have incorporated a transactional model to explain the relation between PAE and socioemotional functioning in infancy and early childhood. ^{17,18,19,20,21,22} For example, one study of middle-class women and their infants found that mothers who drank more heavily during pregnancy had infants who displayed higher levels of negative affect in mother-child transactions, as compared to infants with less prenatal exposure. ²¹ The mothers of these more negative infants interacted in ways that were less responsive and developmentally stimulating, and their infants displayed higher levels of insecure attachment behaviours. In a follow-up study through the end of early childhood, results indicated that young children exposed to more alcohol during gestation had higher self-reported depression scores. ¹⁹ Moreover, early irritability in the more heavily exposed infants at one year of age predicted higher levels of depression at six years of age. ¹⁸ These findings emerged even though the mothers in this sample had not been identified as high-risk drinkers, were not currently drinking, and the children in the sample were functioning within the high average range of intelligence.

Expanding this line of inquiry to children with greater levels of cumulative risk, investigators found that in a group of children living in poverty, there was an even greater association between PAE and attachment insecurity. Strikingly, 80% of children in the moderate-heavy alcohol exposed group displayed attachment styles classified as insecure. The rate of insecure attachments found among the more heavily prenatally alcohol-

exposed youngsters in the sample was significantly higher than rates reported in other samples of children of similar ages, socioeconomic status and ethnic backgrounds. ^{23,24}

Further analyses provided insight beyond documentation of the direct relationship between PAE and quality of attachment. Congruent with findings in the middle-class sample, prenatal exposure in the poverty sample also related to temperamental differences in the child, and these temperamental differences affected the mother's ability to relate to her child on an emotional level. Thus, PAE appeared to predispose the child toward exhibiting more negative affect in the mother's presence. Display of negative affect was related to the mother's inability to provide a "supportive presence" while interacting with her child, which was associated with higher levels of attachment insecurity and depressive symptoms during the preschool years.²⁰

Although most studies showing an association between maternal alcohol misuse and psychiatric symptoms in children have generally been interpreted as reflecting the impact of the postnatal environment, and especially the effects of living with an alcoholic mother, these transactional studies show that PAE can also act as a significant risk factor in the emergence of early onset psychopathology. This risk is conveyed through the mother's response to the primary neurological and temperamental deficits resulting from the child's exposure to alcohol in utero.

Middle childhood. A few studies are notable for examining psychopathology in children with FASDs in middle childhood. In one clinic-referred sample of alcohol-exposed children between the ages of 5 and 13 years, 87% met criteria for a psychiatric disorder. ²⁵ Another recent study examining the psychiatric conditions of a clinicallyreferred sample of children with heavy PAE and unexposed control children using structured clinical interviews of their parents, revealed that 97% of the alcohol-exposed children met criteria for at least one Axis I diagnosis on the DSM-IV compared to 40% of the unexposed children. The association between PAE and psychiatric diagnoses was further explored in a relatively large non-clinic sample of children (n = 130) with or without PAE who also had social skills deficits using a well-validated standardized clinical interview. 27 After controlling for important covariates, results revealed statistically significant effects of PAE in predicting internalizing disorders of depression, separation anxiety disorder and generalized anxiety disorder and externalizing disorders, including attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, oppositional disorder and conduct disorder. Prenatal exposure to alcohol did not predict symptoms of schizophrenia but was predictive of symptoms of mania and hypomania. These results confirm that children with PAE exhibit significantly more symptoms of psychopathology, including mood, anxiety and disruptive disorders, when compared to children without exposure. Furthermore, child characteristics and environmental factors appear to add to the prediction of psychopathology. Specifically, having a lower IQ, poorer social skills, and living with a single/divorced or a non-biological caregiver was associated with greater risk.²⁷

A final study emphasizes the potential dangers of even small levels of alcohol consumption during pregnancy on developmental outcomes. Sayel and associates sampled the drinking patterns of 12,678 pregnant women during the first 18 weeks of gestation. They then measured the mental health outcomes of the children at four and eight years of age. After controlling for a range of prenatal and postnatal factors, the consumption of less than one drink per week during the first trimester was found to be associated with clinically significant mental health problems in girls at four and eight years of age.

Adolescents and young adults. Mental health problems are hallmark secondary disabilities in adolescents and

young adults with FASD. In their seminal cross-sectional study of the developmental outcomes of adolescents and adults with PAE, Streissguth and associates found that 94% reported mental health problems. ²⁹ Similarly, in the Seattle Longitudinal Prospective Study on Alcohol and Pregnancy, there were noted associations between greater PAE and elevated rates of behaviour problems and aspects of antisocial behaviour in 14-year-old adolescents. ³⁰ A follow-up of this sample at age 25, using structured clinical interviews, revealed that the odds of the appearance of passive-aggressive and antisocial personality disorders was double in adults exposed to one or more binge episodes in utero compared to those who were exposed to low to moderate levels. ³¹

In an investigation of 1,252, 17-year-old adolescents from the Minnesota Twin Family Study, both parents and adolescents completed structured diagnostic interviews to generate lifetime psychiatric diagnoses. ³² Mothers were also retrospectively interviewed about alcohol and nicotine use during pregnancy. Results were that PAE was associated with higher levels of conduct disorder symptoms in offspring, even after controlling for the effects of parental externalizing disorders (illicit substance use disorders, alcohol dependence and antisocial/behavioural disorders), prenatal nicotine exposure, monozygosity, gestational age, and birth weight.

Longitudinal research suggests that individuals with PAE also exhibit problems with the misuse of alcohol and other drugs as they mature. In addition to psychiatric symptoms, early work from the Seattle Longitudinal Prospective Study on Alcohol and Pregnancy revealed a relation between exposure and early experiences with alcohol among young adolescents³³ that developed into heavy drinking and alcohol-related problems in early adulthood.³⁴ In a similar prospective study, the association between maternal alcohol use during pregnancy and early drinking was examined in 4,363 adolescents taking part in the Mater University of Queensland Study of Pregnancy and its Outcomes conducted in Brisbane, Australia.³⁵ After controlling for other factors, adolescents whose mothers consumed three or more drinks per drinking occasion during pregnancy were at increased risk of drinking more alcohol in a binge pattern than those whose mothers consumed less alcohol. A follow-up study of this cohort at age 21 revealed a strong relationship between prenatal binge drinking and alcohol use disorders in the adult offspring.³⁶

Research Gaps

While some research exists documenting the relation between PAE and later mental health outcomes, many questions remain. For example, what is the interaction between psychiatric disorders in this population and alcohol misuse or dependence? Are there indices of resiliency in individuals with PAE who do not appear to have psychiatric conditions? What are the most effective treatments for this population including psychosocial, family, and pharmacological interventions? Finally, there are gaps in the psychiatric literature on predictors of psychiatric risk that do not take into account the variance due to PAE and its potential significant effect on prediction and treatment outcomes.

Conclusions and Implications for Parents, Services, and Policy

Despite the evidence of a significant association between alcohol exposure in utero and psychiatric risk, experience suggests that exposure, and even FAS, is infrequently identified by mental health practitioners. This omission is unfortunate due to the observations of treatment resistance to medications and psychosocial therapies, as well as the frequent need for specialized educational services in this population. Research on the psychiatric disabilities suffered by individuals with PAE throughout the lifespan highlights the need for

training of mental health professionals in the identification of people with FASD and the provision of specific treatments to address the unique features of this developmental disability since early identification and treatment have been demonstrated to be protective against more serious psychiatric outcomes. Failure to recognize the broad and unique needs of these individuals and their families can lead to multiple treatment failures, consequent worsening of symptoms, and high personal and societal costs.

References

- 1. Warren K, Floyd L, Calhoun F, Stone D, Bertrand J, Streissguth A et al. Consensus statement on FASD. Washington, DC: National Organization on Fetal Alcohol Syndrome; 2004.
- 2. May PA, Gossage JP. Estimating the prevalence of fetal alcohol syndrome: A summary. *Alcohol Clinical and Experimental Research* 2001; 25:159-167.
- 3. O'Connor MJ, Paley B. Psychiatric conditions associated with prenatal alcohol exposure. *Developmental Disabilities Research Reviews* 2009;15:225-234.
- 4. Guerri C, Bazinet A, Riley EP. Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders and alterations in brain and behavior. *Alcohol Clinical and Experimental Research* 2009;44:108-114.
- 5. Kodituwakku PW. Neurocognitive profile in children with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders. *Developmental Disabilities Research Reviews* 2009;15:218-224.
- 6. McGee CL, Riley EP. Social and behavioral functioning in individuals with prenatal alcohol exposure. *International Journal of Disability and Human Development* 2007;6:369-382.
- 7. Paley B, O'Connor MJ. Neurocognitive and neurobehavioral impairments in individuals with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: Recognition and assessment. *International Journal of Disability and Human Development* 2007;6:127-142.
- 8. Rasmussen C, Horne K, Witol A. Neurobehavioral functioning in children with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders. *Child Neuropsychology* 2006;12:453-468.
- 9. Riley EP, McGee CL. Fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: An overview with emphasis on changes in brain and behavior. *Experimental Biology and Medicine* 2005;230:357-365.
- 10. O'Connor, MJ, McCracken J, Best A. Under recognition of prenatal alcohol exposure in a child inpatient psychiatric setting. *Mental Health Aspects of Developmental Disabilities* 2006; 9:105-108.
- 11. Burd L, Selfridge R, Klug M, Bakko S. Fetal alcohol syndrome in the United States corrections system. Addiction Biology 2004;9:177-178.
- 12. Fast DK, Conry J. The challenge of fetal alcohol syndrome in the criminal legal system. Addiction Biology 2004;9:161-166.
- 13. Eyal R, O'Connor MJ. Psychiatry Trainiees' Training and Experience in Fetal alcohol Spectrum Disorders. Academic Psychiatry. In press.
- 14. Sayal K. Alcohol consumption in pregnancy as a risk factor for later mental health problems. Evidence-Based Mental Health 2007;10:98-100.
- 15. Alvik A, Haldorsen T, Groholt B, Lindemann R. Alcohol consumption before and during pregnancy comparing concurrent and retrospective reports. *Alcohol Clinical and Experimental Research* 2006;30:510-515.
- 16. Kelly SJ, Day N, Streissguth AP. Effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on social behavior in humans and other species. *Neurotoxicology Teratology* 2000; 22:143-149.
- 17. Carmichael-Olson H, O'Connor MJ, Fitzgerald HE. Lessons learned from study of the developmental impact of parental alcohol use. *Infant Mental Health Journal* 2001;22:271-290.
- 18. O'Connor MJ. Prenatal alcohol exposure and infant negative affect as precursors of depressive features in children. *Infant Mental Health Journal* 2001;22:291-299.
- 19. O'Connor MJ, Kasari C. Prenatal alcohol exposure and depressive features in children. *Alcohol Clinical and Experimental Research* 2000;24:1084-1092.
- 20. O'Connor MJ, Paley B. The relationship of prenatal alcohol exposure and the postnatal environment to child depressive symptoms. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology* 2006;31:50-64.
- 21. O'Connor MJ, Sigman M, Kasari C. Attachment behavior of infants exposed to alcohol prenatally: Mediating effects of infant affect and mother-infant interaction. *Development and Psychopathology* 1992;l4:243-256.
- 22. O'Connor MJ, Kogan N, Findlay R. Prenatal alcohol exposure and attachment behavior in children. *Alcohol Clinical and Experimental Research* 2002;26:1592-1602.

- 23. Howes C, Smith W. Children and their child care caregivers: Profiles of relationships. Social Development 1995;4:44-61.
- van IJzendoorn MH, Schuengel C, Bakermans-Kranenburg MH. Disorganized attachment in early childhood: Meta-analysis of precursors, concomitants, and sequelae. Development and Psychopathology 1999;11:225-249.
- 25. O'Connor MJ, Shah B, Whaley S, Cronin P, Gunderson B, Graham J. Psychiatric illness in a clinical sample of children with prenatal alcohol exposure. *American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse* 2002;28:743-754.
- 26. Fryer SL, McGee CL, Matt GE, Riley EP, Mattson SN. Evaluation of psychopathological conditions in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure. *Pediatrics* 2007;119:733-741.
- 27. Walthall JC, O'Connor MJ, Paley B. A comparison of psychopathology in children with and without prenatal alcohol exposure, *Mental Health Aspects of Developmental Disabilities* 2008;11:69-78.
- Sayal K, Heron J, Golding J, Emond A. Prenatal alcohol exposure and gender differences in childhood mental health problems: A longitudinal population-based study. *Pediatrics* 2007;119: e426-434.
- 29. Streissguth AP, Barr HM, Kogan JA, Bookstein FL. *Understanding the occurrence of secondary disabilities in clients with fetal alcohol syndrome and fetal alcohol effects: Final report.* Seattle, WA: Fetal Alcohol and Drug Unit. University of Washington School of Medicine; 1996. Report No.: 96-06.
- 30. Carmichael Olson H, Morse BA, Huffine C. Development and psychopathology: Fetal alcohol syndrome and related conditions. Seminar of Clinical Neuropsychiatry 1998;3:262-284.
- 31. Barr HM, Bookstein FL, O'Malley KD, Connor PD, Huggins JE, Streissguth AP. Binge drinking during pregnancy as a predictor of psychiatric disorders on the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV in young adult offspring. *American Journal of Psychiatry* 2006;163:1061-1065.
- 32. Disney ER, Iacono W, McGue M, Tully E, Legrand L. Strengthening the case: prenatal alcohol exposure is associated with increased risk for conduct disorder. *Pediatrics* 2008;112:e1125-e1230.
- 33. Baer JS, Barr HM, Bookstein FL, Sampson PD, Streissguth AP. Prenatal alcohol exposure and family history of alcoholism in the etiology of adolescent alcohol problems. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol* 1998;59:533-543.
- 34. Baer JS, Sampson PD, Barr HM, Connor PD, Streissguth AP. A 21-year longitudinal analysis of the effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on young adult drinking. *Archives of General Psychiatry* 2003;60:377-385.
- 35. Alati R, Clavarino A, Najman JM, O'Callaghan M, Bor W, Mamun AA, Williams GM. The developmental origin of adolescent alcohol use: findings from the Mater University Study of Pregnancy and its outcomes. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* 2008;98:136-143.
- 36. Alati R, Al Mamun A, Williams GM, O'Callaghan M, Najman JM, Bor W. In utero alcohol exposure and prediction of alcohol disorders in early adulthood: A birth cohort study. *Archives of General Psychiatry* 2006;63:1009-1016.
- 37. Green JH. Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders: Understanding the effects of prenatal alcohol exposure and supporting students. *Journal of School Health* 2007;77:103-108.
- 38. Kalberg WO, Buckley D. FASD: What types of intervention and rehabilitation are useful? *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews* 2007;31:278-285.

Children Prenatally Exposed to Alcohol: Comments on Astley, O'Brien and Mattson, and O'Connor

Ira J. Chasnoff, MD

Children's Research Triangle, University of Illinois College of Medicine, USA March 2011

Introduction

The three papers by Astley, ¹ O'Brien and Mattson, ² and O'Connor ³ reviewing the current knowledge base of Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders (FASD) reveal the ongoing challenges that face researchers and clinicians, in particular the accurate diagnosis and meaningful differentiation of children who are prenatally-exposed to alcohol.

The diagnosis of Fetal Alcohol Syndrome (FAS) is based on three criteria: growth retardation, central nervous system (CNS) impairment, and characteristic facial dysmorphology. However, as acknowledged in all of the papers, most children with prenatal exposure to alcohol do not fully manifest these criteria but demonstrate a wide range of less specific physical changes and neurodevelopmental deficits. To address this issue, diagnostic terminology has been expanded to include a wide range of signs and symptoms that fall under FASD. Although this terminology accomplishes what it was designed to do – encompass all children with prenatal alcohol exposure – its use has muddied the waters and led to even more confusion around the diagnosis of FAS. In addition, an inexact diagnostic approach complicates attempts to address the neurobehavioural profile and the clinical needs of children affected by prenatal alcohol exposure.

Research and Conclusions

Diagnostic classification within FASD

Over the years, the relationship between functional impairment and the physical manifestations of prenatal alcohol exposure has remained unclear. In 2001, Astley and Clarren⁶ found that alcohol-exposed children with more severe facial phenotypes demonstrated more impaired levels of cognitive, neurodevelopmental and visual motor functioning. Most recently, magnetic resonance studies of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders demonstrated increased brain damage that correlated with more severe facial dysmorphology and more severe neurodevelopmental dysfunction.^{7,8} On the other hand, Mattson, et al.⁹ found that the degree of the severity of neurodevelopmental deficits evident in children with prenatal alcohol exposure is independent of the physical features associated with FAS. Further investigation of the connection between physical and imaging findings and the severity of dysfunction is necessary; however, accurate results depend upon a clear and consistent diagnostic schema across the fetal alcohol spectrum.

A recent study compared neurodevelopmental functioning among children with fetal alcohol syndrome (FAS), pFAS (partial fetal alcohol syndrome) and alcohol-related neurodevelopmental disorder (ARND). ¹⁰ Clinical criteria for placement in each of the diagnostic groups included confirmed prenatal exposure to alcohol, documentation of all three criteria for facial dysmorphology, and past or current growth impairment (height or weight) below the third percentile. In addition, in order to meet criteria for abnormal central nervous system functioning, children had to have a head circumference below the third percentile, evidence of global cognitive functioning below the third percentile, and/or three domains of neurodevelopmental functioning greater than two standard deviations below the normed mean, to ensure that children were not misclassified. It should be noted that this paper relied on third percentile rather than tenth percentile cut-off for definition of growth impairment and *microcephaly*, as opposed to the recommendations from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)¹¹ and the Institute of Medicine (IOM)¹² which rely on the tenth percentile as the defining cutoff.

The children who met tightly-defined physical criteria for a diagnosis of FAS were significantly different neurodevelopmentally from alcohol-exposed children who did not meet all criteria, while children with pFAS and ARND were similar in all neurodevelopmental domains that were tested. Children with FAS exhibited the most impaired level of general intelligence, significantly-worse language-based memory, and significantly-poorer functional communication skills. All three groups of alcohol-affected children demonstrated executive functioning deficits, but the FAS group of children performed significantly worse on sequencing and shift tasks than either the pFAS or ARND groups. Similar to previous studies of behaviour in children with FASD, 8-10,13-15 there was a high rate of diagnosis of Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD) in each of the three groups: 60% of children with FAS, 88.9% of children with pFAS, and 76.9% of children with ARND met DSM-IV criteria for a diagnosis of ADHD.

In her paper, Dr. Astley¹ makes a strong case for clear and precise measurement and classification of children with prenatal alcohol exposure. However, although the 4-digit code¹⁶ is well suited for use in specialty clinics and research programs, the reality is that most practitioners find it cumbersome when using it in the field. O'Brien and Mattson's paper² is a case in point. The authors use the term "FASD" to review the literature on neurobehavioural profiles, since most studies do not differentiate what specific diagnostic groups within the fetal alcohol spectrum the various studies are examining.

Secondary disabilities

Streissguth and her colleagues 17,18 defined the primary disabilities of FAS as those directly related to

intrauterine alcohol toxicity. The notion of secondary disabilities was used to "encompass the measurable difficulties that people with FAS/FAE (fetal alcohol effects) face as they mature...." In a four-year study of secondary disabilities, the researchers found that over 90% of the subjects had mental health problems. ¹⁸

However, opinions regarding the etiology of mental health disorders in alcohol-exposed children vary widely. O'Connor et al. suggested that the high proportion of children with mood disorders was due to the damage sustained by the *basal ganglia* and *cerebellum*. On the other hand, O'Connor et al. also posited that in addition to a genetic predisposition for depression and difficult temperaments that are a result of their prenatal exposure to alcohol, the development of optimal relationships between mother and child are impeded by the mothers' alcohol use and mood disorder. The role of out-of-home placement in increasing alcohol-exposed children's risk for mental health disorders raises another confounding factor, since most research has documented an increased prevalence of psychopathology among children in the foster care system.

A new study by our group²⁷ examines the prevalence of mental health disorders among children with FAS and ARND in out-of-home placement as compared to a similar group of children who had no prenatal exposure to alcohol. Not surprisingly, the rates of mental health disorders in both groups of children were markedly higher than rates found in the general population of children in the United States. The prevalence of mental health disorders among children in the alcohol-exposed cohort were similar to those rates found in previous studies of alcohol-exposed children. ADHD was the most common mental health disorder, occurring in almost 75% of the alcohol-exposed group, significantly higher than the 58% rate found among the non-exposed group. The study found only 19% of the alcohol-exposed children met criteria for a mood disorder, a rate similar to that of Fryer et al. (18%), while the rate of mood disorders was significantly higher among the non-exposed children in our sample (37.5%).

In examining the relative contributions of factors related to prenatal alcohol exposure as opposed to child welfare factors related to being in out-of-home placement, logistic regressions revealed that children with a history of physical or sexual abuse, regardless of prenatal alcohol exposure history, had the highest rates of anxiety disorders, and environmental factors, such as number of placements and length of time in the current placement, were more predictive of mood disorder than the biological toxicity of alcohol exposure. Much further research is needed in this arena, especially work that includes appropriate comparison groups that can help differentiate biological and environmental factors that explain mental health disorders in children with prenatal alcohol exposure.

Policy Recommendations and Implications

There is a great deal of ongoing discussion and controversy regarding the diagnostic criteria for FAS, pFAS, ARND and other components across the fetal alcohol spectrum. The IOM¹² guidelines, as clarified by Hoyme, utilize a cutoff for abnormal growth as the tenth percentile, require only two of three facial abnormalities, and are nonspecific as to central nervous system functioning. Current recommendations regarding facial criteria from the CDC¹¹ are more stringent than those of the IOM but set the threshold for abnormal CNS functioning only at greater than 1 standard deviation below the mean in three domains. In addition, thresholds for growth impairment (weight, height, head circumference) are set by the CDC at only the tenth percentile.

Based on current knowledge, I would recommend that the term pFAS be eliminated and alcohol-exposed

children be diagnosed as having FAS or ARND. Confirmation of prenatal alcohol exposure should be required in all cases. Growth retardation should be defined as current or past weight and/or height less than the third percentile, rather than the tenth percentile. A finding of facial dysmorphology should require abnormal measurements of the upper lip (rank 4 or 5) and the *philtrum* (rank 4 or 5) and shortened *palpebral fissures* greater than two standard deviations below the mean. ^{6,29} This is consistent with the CDC's ¹¹ and Astley's ^{6-8,30} recommendations, but more stringent than the guidelines issued by the IOM. ¹² To qualify as having evidence of central nervous system abnormalities, the child's current head circumference should be below the third percentile for age and gender rather than the tenth percentile as currently recommended, and/or the child should demonstrate functional deficits of global cognitive delays with performance below the third percentile on standardized testing or three or more domains of neurodevelopmental functioning more than two standard deviations below the normed mean on standardized measures of cognitive, executive, memory, adaptive, motor, attentional, social skills, or sensory functioning.

Children with documented prenatal alcohol exposure who meet all physical criteria for growth impairment and facial dysmorphology as well as neurodevelopmental deficits would be assigned a diagnosis of FAS. Children with documented prenatal alcohol exposure who do not meet all growth and/or facial criteria but who meet criteria for neurodevelopmental deficits would be classified as ARND. Utilizing two diagnoses – FAS and ARND – with strict criteria delineated for all to follow would create a common language and diagnostic schema that would be suitable in the clinical setting while establishing a consistency with ongoing research. This would be invaluable in further work to determine the neurobehavioural profile for the two groups.

Given the lack of clear evidence regarding the relationship between prenatal alcohol exposure and mental health problems, I would suggest we use more precise terminology and speak of mental health disorders that co-occur in children with FAS and ARND. Labeling mental health disabilities as "secondary" implies a more direct cause and effect association than can be documented through current research. Rather, the correlation is more likely the result of environmental factors that act on the biologically vulnerable brain of the child with FASD. From a policy perspective, eliminating the use of the term "secondary disabilities" would stress the importance of early identification and intervention for alcohol-exposed children at risk for abuse and neglect and the need to support and enhance the stability of the children's placements whether they be in the biologic home or in out of home placement. This, in turn, would perhaps decrease the rates of mental health disorders in this population of high-risk children.

References

- Astley S. Clinical assessment of individuals with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders (FASD). O'Connor MJ, topic ed. In: Tremblay RE, Boivin M, Peters RDeV, Barr RG, eds. Encyclopedia on Early Childhood Development[online]. Montreal, Quebec: Centre of Excellence for Early Childhood Development; 2011:1-9. Available at: http://www.child-encyclopedia.com/documents/AstleyANGxp1.pdf_ Accessed March 17, 2011.
- O'Brien J, Mattson SN. Neurobehavioural profiles of individuals with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. O'Connor MJ, topic ed. In: Tremblay RE, Boivin M, Peters RDeV, Barr RG, eds. Encyclopedia on Early Childhood Development [online]. Montreal, Quebec: Centre of Excellence for Early Childhood Development; 2011:1-8. Available at: http://www.child-encyclopedia.com/documents/OBrien-MattsonANGxp1.pdf. Accessed March 17, 2011.
- 3. O'Connor MJ. A Socioemotional functioning of individuals with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. O'Connor MJ, topic ed. In: Tremblay RE, Boivin M, Peters RDeV, Barr RG, eds. *Encyclopedia on Early Childhood Development* [online]. Montreal, Quebec: Centre of Excellence for Early Childhood Development; 2011:1-8. Available at: http://www.child-encyclopedia.com/documents/OConnorMANGxp1.pdf. Accessed March 17, 2011.
- 4. Jones K, Smith DW. Recognition of the fetal alcohol syndrome in early infancy. Lancet. 1973;ii:999-1201.

- 5. Bertrand J, Floyd RL, Weber MK. Guidelines for identifying and referring persons with fetal alcohol syndrome. MMWR. 2005;54:1-15.
- 6. Astley SJ, Clarren SK. Measuring the facial phenotype of individuals with prenatal alcohol exposure: correlations with brain dysfunction. *Alcohol & Alcoholism.* 2001;36:147-159.
- 7. Astley SJ, Aylward EH, Olson HC, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging outcomes from a comprehensive magnetic resonance study of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research.* 2009;33:1671-1689.
- 8. Astley SJ, Olson HC, Kerns K, et al. Neuropsychological and behavioral outcomes from a comprehensive magnetic resonance study of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Canadian Journal of Clinical Pharmacology.* 2009;16:e178-e201.
- 9. Mattson SN, Riley EP, Graming L, et al. Neuropsychological comparison of alcohol-exposed children with or without physical features of fetal alcohol syndrome. *Neuropsychology*. 1998;12:146-153.
- 10. Chasnoff IJ, Wells AM, Telford E, Schmidt C, Messer G. Neurodevelopmental functioning children with FAS, pFAS, and ARND. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*. 2010;31:192-201.
- 11. National Task Force on Birth Defects and Developmental Disabilities, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Fetal Alcohol Syndrome: Guidelines for Referral and Diagnosis.* Washington, DC: US Department of Health and Human Services; 2004.
- 12. Stratton KR, Howe CJ, Battaglia FC, eds. Fetal Alcohol Syndrome: Diagnosis, Epidemiology, Prevention, and Treatment. Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 1996.
- 13. Connor PD, Sampson PD, Bookstein FL, et al. Direct and indirect effects of prenatal alcohol damage on executive function. *Developmental Neuropsychology*. 2000;18: 331-354.
- 14. Kodituwakku PW, May PA, Clericuzio CL, et al. Emotion-related learning in individuals prenatally exposed to alcohol: An investigation of the relation between set shifting, extinction of responses, and behavior. *Neuropsychologia*. 2001;39:699-708.
- 15. Kodituwakku PW. Defining the behavioral phenotype in children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: a review. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*. 2007;31:192-201.
- Astley SJ. Diagnostic Guide for Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders: The 4-Digit Diagnostic Code. 3rd ed. Seattle WA: University of Washington Publication Services; 2004.
- 17. Streissguth, A. P. Fetal alcohol syndrome: A guide for families and communities. Baltimore, Maryland: Paul H. Brooks Publishing Company, 1997.
- Streissguth, A. P., Barr, H.M., Kogan, J., & Bookstein, F.L. Understanding the occurrence of secondary disabilities in clients with fetal alcohol syndrome (FAS) and fetal alcohol effects (FAE): Final report to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention on Grant No. RO4/CCR008515 (Tech Report No. 96-06). Seattle: University of Washington, Fetal Alcohol and Drug Unit, 1996.
- 19. O'Connor, M. J., Shah, B., Whaley, S., Cronin, P., Gunderson, B., & Graham, J. Psychiatric illness in a clinical sample of children with prenatal alcohol exposure. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse*. 2002; 28: 743-754.
- O'Connor, M. J. & Kasari, C. Prenatal alcohol exposure and depressive features in children. Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research. 2000; 24: 1084-1092.
- 21. O'Connor, M.J. Prenatal alcohol exposure and infant negative affect as precursors of depressive features in children. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, Special Issue 2001; 22: 291-299.
- 22. O'Connor, M.J., & Paley, B. The relationship of prenatal alcohol exposure and the postnatal environment to child depressive symptoms. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology.* 2006; 31: 50-64.
- 23. Fryer, S. L., McGee, C.L., Matt, G. E., Riley, E. P, & Mattson, S, N. Evaluation of psychopathological conditions in children with heavy prenatal alcohol exposure. *Pediatrics* 2007; 119: 733-741.
- Shin, S. H. Need for and actual use of mental health service by adolescents in the child welfare system. Children and Youth Services Review 2005; 27: 1071-1083.
- 25. Viner, R. & Taylor, B. Adult health and social outcomes of children who have been in public care: Population-based study. *Pediatrics* 2005; 115, 894-899.
- 26. Burns, B. J., Phillips, S. D., Wagner, H. R., Barth, R. P., Kolko, D. J., Cambell, Y., & Landsverk, J. Mental health need and access to mental health services by youth involved with child welfare: A national survey. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry* 2004; 43: 960-970.
- 27. Wells AM, Chasnoff IJ, Bailey GW, Jandasek B, Telford E, Schmidt C. Mental Health Disorders Among Foster and Adopted Children with FAS and ARND. Illinois Child Welfare Journal. In press.
- 28. Hoyme HE, May PA, Kalberg WO, et al. A practical clinical approach to diagnosis of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: clarification of the 1996 Institute of Medicine criteria. *Pediatrics*. 2005;115:39-47.

- 29. Famy, C., Streissguth, A.P., & Unis, A.S. Mental illness in adults with fetal alcohol syndrome or fetal alcohol effects. *American Journal of Psychiatry* 1998; 155: 552-554.
- 30. Astley SJ, Clarren SK. Diagnosing the full spectrum of fetal alcohol-exposed individuals: introducing the 4-digit diagnostic code. *Alcohol & Alcoholism*. 2000;35:400-412.

Fetal Alcohol Syndrome Disorders: Comments on Astley, O'Brien and Mattson, and O'Connor

Piyadasa W. Kodituwakku, PhD
University of New Mexico School of Medicine, USA
May 2011

Introduction

Jones and Smith coined the term fetal alcohol syndrome (FAS) to label a pattern of altered growth and morphogenesis observed in a group of children born to alcoholic mothers. This pattern of dysmorphia included a cluster of facial anomalies (e.g., short palpebral fissures), growth retardation, and evidence of central nervous system (CNS) involvement (e.g., microcephaly and developmental delays). In the years following the publication of the Jones et al. paper, it became evident that the expression of this syndrome varied considerably as a function of differences in exposure (e.g., quantity, frequency, timing) and genetic factors. Since clinicians were reluctant to diagnose those individuals with partial expression of the syndrome, Clarren and Smith² introduced the term "suspected fetal alcohol effects (FAE)" to refer to such individuals. Although this term was meant to serve as a "bookmark" to facilitate further studies, service providers and teachers began to misuse it as a diagnostic term for labeling developmental issues in children with known or suspected histories of prenatal alcohol exposure. Since clinicians did not have a firm basis for linking developmental problems in these children to prenatal alcohol exposure, Aase et al. recommended that the term FAE be abandoned. This presented the clinician with a challenging problem: Given that the majority of children with prenatal alcohol exposure do not exhibit clinically discernable dysmorphia, what labels should be used to denote their neurocognitive difficulties? The Institute of Medicine (IOM) report⁴ sought to address the issues related to diagnosis by replacing the term FAE with two new diagnostic categories: alcohol related birth defects and alcohol related neurodevelopmental disorders. The replacement of the old term with two new ones did not, however, solve the primary diagnostic issue of linking prenatal alcohol exposure to cognitive-behavioural problems in a child. Astley and Clarren^{5,6} developed the 4-Digit Code diagnostic system to tackle this issue.

Another approach to identifying alcohol-affected children without dysmorphia has involved a search for a syndrome-specific neurocognitive profile. It is now known that prenatal exposure to alcohol produces a wide range of morphological and functional outcomes in the offspring, which are collectively called fetal alcohol spectrum disorders (FASDs). While alcohol-induced dysmorphia have been observed only in a minority of alcohol-exposed children, cognitive behavioural problems have been found to be pervasive across the spectrum. However, the delineation of neurocognitive profile in alcohol-affected children has proven to be methodologically challenging because a wide range of factors interactively contribute to cognitive behavioural functioning. Therefore, the cognitive-behavioural phenotype in FASDs has been dubbed a moving target. The

focus of the paper by O'Brien and Mattson is to assess the progress that has been made in identifying a syndrome specific neurocognitive profile in children with FASDs.

An important question related to the functional outcomes of prenatal alcohol exposure concerns whether different levels of cognitive-behavioural problems in individuals with FASDs can be delineated. Streissguth et al. reported a range of adverse life outcomes in adolescents and adults with FASDs, including mental health problems, disrupted school experience, trouble with the law, confinement, inappropriate sexual behaviour, alcohol/drug problems, dependent living and problem with employment. These adverse outcomes were labeled secondary disabilities since primary disabilities directly resulting from alcohol-induced brain damage, such as diminished IQ and memory problems, were considered to underlie them. Given that social-emotional problems cut across most of these secondary disabilities (e.g., trouble with the law, inappropriate sexual behaviour, problem with employment), some researchers have sought to understand the mechanisms underlying socioemotional functioning of alcohol-affected individuals. O'Connor presents an overview of the findings from this line of research.

Research and Conclusions

The 4-Digit Code system^{5,10} offers a non-medical, pragmatic approach to diagnosing the full spectrum children with FASDs. In this system, a diagnostic category is formed by combining the ratings of four variables relevant for diagnosing FASDs: growth, facial phenotype, CNS abnormalities, and prenatal alcohol exposure. Because this diagnostic system does not make biological assumptions, each variable is treated independent of others. Therefore, the question of whether CNS damage observed in a child resulted from prenatal alcohol exposure does not arise.

The 4-Digit method has made two important contributions to diagnosing fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. First, it has considerably improved the reliability of diagnosis through the development of tools to measure facial features, standardization of measurements, and manualization of the diagnostic procedures. Second, since the 4-Digit Code System employs a standardized procedure of classification, it can be used by a clinical team without specialized training in dysmorphology. This has allowed identification of children with prenatal alcohol exposure in clinics where dysmorphology services are not available.

Despite these merits, the 4-Digit Code system has some shortcomings, which, in my view, result from using a non-biological approach to classifying and understanding a biological phenomenon. From a statistical point of view, improved reliability of measurements does not ensure greater validity. Classification of a diagnostic feature using conventions such as "two standard deviations below the mean" will result in arbitrary groups which may not correspond to real divisions (taxa) in the phenotype. As Meehl¹¹ reminds us, classification is an "enterprise that aims to carve nature at its joints (plato), identifying categories of entities that are in some sense (not metaphysical essentialist) non-arbitrary, not man-made" (pp 268).

O'Brien and Mattson summarize the key findings from the studies of neurocognitive functioning of children with FASDs and suggest that this clinical group exhibits a specific profile in comparison to IQ-matched controls and those with ADHD. For example, group comparisons between FASD and ADHD revealed that both groups showed impaired performance on a sorting task, but only the FASD group displayed deficits in letter fluency and letter-number switching. Compared to IQ-matched controls, the FASD group had more externalizing problems,

impaired adaptive skills, and verbal learning difficulties. While these findings are interesting, a question can be raised about their generalizability. Particularly, parent-rated behaviours such as externalizing problems and adaptive skills are substantially influenced by socio-cultural experiences and the quality of parenting. A wide range of variables including language, cultural experiences, and genetic/epigenetic factors, are also known to moderate performances of complex tasks. As the authors point out, contributions from different variables to the aforementioned group differences should be addressed in future research.

O'Connor underscores the importance of considering the interactive effects of multiple variables on socio-emotional functioning in individuals with FASDs. Particularly, psychiatric difficulties in this population develop within the matrix of a multitude of factors including maternal nutrition, socio-economic status, genetic loading for psychiatric illness, problems in parenting, and adverse life experiences. Therefore, O'Connor and others have used a transactional model in the study of emotional difficulties in children with prenatal alcohol exposure. Research conducted within the transactional model has demonstrated that neurobehavioural effects of prenatal alcohol exposure in infants such as jitteriness and irritability have a negative impact on early mother-child interactions, which, in turn, lead to long-term adverse emotional outcomes in the child. Consistent with these findings, research in social neuroscience has revealed that the quality of mother-child interactions influence the child's stress responses, which is mediated through the *hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis*. 15

Implications for Services and Policy

I agree that the 4-Digit Code system has had a significant impact on diagnosis of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders, particularly in the U.S. and Canada. The Canadian Diagnostic guidelines have incorporated the 4-Digit Code and the diagnostic categories proposed by the IOM report. The Canadian investigators found the 4-Digit method appealing mainly because its use of quantitative, objective measurement scales and specific case definitions. According to Astley et al. 17 parents and service providers have expressed satisfaction with the diagnostic reports which provide the information necessary for qualifying children for services.

Despite these advances, I believe that diagnosis of the full spectrum of fetal alcohol effects can be improved by incorporating the findings from cognitive and behavioural neurosciences. Meehl¹¹ compellingly argued that a solution to the question, "how shall we classify?" should be sought through applied mathematics. Taxometric analyses of morphological, neuroanatomical, cognitive and behavioural measures from children with FASDs may reveal whether the underlying (latent) patterns of data reflect non-arbitrary categories or dimensional distributions. Identification of natural categories or dimensions will lead to the development of appropriate interventions.

As O'Brien and Mattson point out, the identification of syndrome-specific profiles would allow diagnosing alcohol-exposed children without discernable dysmorphia. The delineation of a neurocognitive profile will also inform the development appropriate therapies. We have recently proposed that children with FASDs have a deficit in the integration of multiple elements or relations in working memory due to slow processing of information. This proposal has specific implications for the development of interventions for alcohol exposed children. O'Connor has presented evidence that psychiatric problems are highly prevalent among individuals with prenatal alcohol exposure. This finding highlights the importance of early screening for socio-emotional problems in this population. The finding that positive mother-child interactions and the stability of home environment support emotional development in children has implications for the development of policies

pertaining to placement of alcohol-affected children in foster care and parent training.

- 1. Jones KL, Smith DW. Recognition of the fetal alcohol syndrome in early infancy. Lancet 1973;302:999-1001.
- 2. Clarren SK, Smith DW. The fetal alcohol syndrome. N Engl J Med 1978;298:1063-7.
- 3. Aase JM, Jones KL, Clarren SK. Do we need the term "FAE"? Pediatrics 1995;95:428-30.
- 4. Stratton K, Howe C, Battaglia F, eds. Fetal alcohol syndrome: diagnosis, epidemiology, prevention, and treatment Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press; 1996.
- Astley SJ, Clarren SK. Diagnosing the full spectrum of fetal alcohol-exposed individuals: introducing the 4-digit diagnostic code. Alcohol Alcohol 2000:35:400-10.
- 6. Astley SB. Diagnostic Guide for Fetal alcohol Spectrum Disorders: The Four Digit Diagnostic Code. Seattle, Washington: University of Washington Publication Services; 2004.
- Sampson PD, Streissguth AP, Bookstein FL, et al. Incidence of fetal alcohol syndrome and prevalence of alcohol-related neurodevelopmental disorder. *Teratology* 1997;56:317-26.
- 8. Goodlett CR, Horn KH, Zhou FC. Alcohol teratogenesis: mechanisms of damage and strategies for intervention. *Exp Biol Med (Maywood)* 2005;230:394-406.
- 9. Streissguth AP, Barr HM, Kogan J, Bookstein FL. *Understanding the occurence of secondary disabilities in clients with fetal alcohol syndrome (FAS) and fetal alcohol effects (FAE), Final report to the Ceters for Disease Control and Prevention* Seattle, Washington: University of Washington, Fetal Alcohol & Drug Unit; 1996. Report No.: 96-06
- 10. Astley SB. Diagnostic guide for fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. Seattle, Washington: University of Washingston Publication Services. 3rd ed; 2004.
- 11. Meehl PE. Bootstraps taxometrics. Solving the classification problem in psychopathology. Am Psychol 1995;50:266-75.
- 12. Mulenga K, Ahonen T, Aro M. Performance of Zambian children on the NEPSY: a pilot study. Dev Neuropsychol 2001;20:375-83.
- O'Connor MJ, Sigman M, Brill N. Disorganization of attachment in relation to maternal alcohol consumption. J Consult Clin Psychol 1987;55:831-6.
- 14. O'Connor MJ, Kogan N, Findlay R. Prenatal alcohol exposure and attachment behavior in children. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2002;26:1592-602.
- 15. Lupien SJ, McEwen BS, Gunnar MR, Heim C. Effects of stress throughout the lifespan on the brain, behaviour and cognition. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 2009;10:434-45.
- Chudley AE, Conry J, Cook JL, Loock C, Rosales T, LeBlanc N. Fetal alcohol spectrum disorder: Canadian guidelines for diagnosis. CMAJ 2005;172:S1-S21.
- 17. Astley SJ, Olson HC, Kerns K, et al. Neuropyschological and behavioral outcomes from a comprehensive magnetic resonance study of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Can J Clin Pharmacol* 2009;16:e178-201.
- 18. Kodituwakku PW, Segall JM, Beatty GK. Cognitive and behavioral effects of prenatal alcohol exposure. Future Neurol 2011;6:237-59.
- 19. O'Connor MJ, Shah B, Whaley S, Cronin P, Gunderson B, Graham J. Psychiatric illness in a clinical sample of children with prenatal alcohol exposure. *Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse* 2002;28:743-54.

Early Intervention for Children with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders

Blair Paley, PhD
David Geffen School of Medicine at UCLA, USA
February 2011

Introduction

First identified in the United States over 35 years ago, ^{1,2} Fetal alcohol syndrome (FAS) is a major birth defect resulting from prenatal alcohol exposure (PAE) and is characterized by a distinct pattern of facial abnormalities, growth retardation and central nervous system dysfunction. The term fetal alcohol spectrum disorders (FASD)³ is used to reflect the full range of effects associated with PAE, and in addition to FAS, includes partial FAS, alcohol related neurodevelopmental disorder (ARND), and alcohol related birth defects (ARBD).⁴ FASD places a significant burden on both affected families and society. The lifetime cost for a person with FAS is estimated to be approximately \$2 million, most of which reflects special education and medical and mental health treatment.⁵

Subject

This paper reviews recent progress in developing early interventions for children with FASD, current challenges in providing services for this high-risk population, and possible directions for future research.

Problems

The deleterious effects of PAE are evident from infancy among both animals^{6,7} and humans,^{8,10} with many studies highlighting impairments in self-regulation. In infants and toddlers, PAE is associated with poorer orientation^{9,11} and habituation,¹² problems with state¹² and autonomic¹¹ regulation, sleep abnormalities,¹³ and increased level of activity.¹⁴ Studies have also documented greater reactivity to stress,^{15,16} alterations in the pain regulatory systems,¹⁷ and increased negative affect and higher rates of insecure attachment behaviour¹⁸⁻²⁰ in these children.

Such problems do not appear to be transient. Significant behavioural, cognitive and emotional difficulties have been reported among individuals with FASD throughout life, including intellectual and learning disabilities, executive dysfunction, memory problems, speech and language delays, and internalizing and externalizing behaviour problems. Moreover, such individuals are at increased risk for many secondary disabilities, including comorbid psychiatric conditions, school failure, alcohol and substance abuse problems, and delinquency. Despite these findings, many children may not be referred for screening until relatively late (if ever), thus missing out on the potential benefit of early intervention. FASD appears to be under-recognized and under-treated, particularly in certain high-risk settings, including psychiatric populations, the child welfare

system, and juvenile detention and correctional facilities.^{29,35,36} The importance of early identification is highlighted by findings that an early diagnosis is one of the strongest predictors of more positive outcomes for these individuals.³³

Research Context

In the last few years, some initial progress has been made in the development of treatments for individuals with FASD, but those focusing on young children have been extremely limited. Early intervention studies present significant methodological challenges with this population. Recruitment of study participants can be challenging when children with FASD are often not identified until school-age. Additionally, as many children with FASD are involved in the child welfare system, obtaining proper consent to enroll them in early intervention programs can be difficult. Selecting an appropriate control group can also be challenging. Given the dearth of services for this population, utilizing no-treatment control groups raises ethical issues, whereas utilizing standard of care control groups may work against finding any significant effects for programs in their early stages of development.

Key Research Questions

Several key lines of inquiry are currently being addressed in research on early intervention for FASD. Such questions include:

- 1. How can animal models inform our development of interventions for young children with PAE?
- 2. To what extent can early intervention programs ameliorate some of the primary deficits seen in infants and young children affected by PAE?
- 3. What functional domains are appropriate targets of intervention?

Recent Research Results

1. Animal studies

Several lines of animal research suggest the promise of various prenatal and neonatal interventions. For example, recent studies suggest that lithium may offer some protection against ethanol-induced *neuroapoptosis*.

The benefits of prenatal and postnatal treatment with neuroprotective *peptides* in mitigating the effects of PAE on brain development have also been reported. Studies have also documented the protective effects of various nutrients, including folate, selenium, vitamin C, zinc and choline. Other research has demonstrated some positive effects of neonatal handling, postnatal environment enrichment and rehabilitative training on rats and mice with perinatal alcohol exposure. For example, voluntary exercise has been found to improve spatial memory among alcohol-exposed rats, whereas introducing complex motor training during the postnatal period effectively remediated the motor deficits of alcohol-exposed rats.

2. Programs for mothers with substance abuse problems

Treatment programs for mothers with substance abuse problems have been one route to early intervention for young children with FASD, either by providing direct services for children or by connecting mothers to services

in their community. The program New Choices provides services for mothers with substance abuse problems and their children aged 0 to 5 years, including addiction counseling, parent education and counseling, peer support and enrichment programs for children. ⁴⁹ A preliminary evaluation found that mothers demonstrated improvements in depressive symptoms and empathy for their children, and children exhibited improvements in social development. ⁵⁰ In Seattle's Birth to Three Program, ⁵¹ paraprofessionals work with mothers with alcohol and substance use problems to connect them with appropriate services and to facilitate their ability to provide a safe caregiving environment for their children, but do not provide direct intervention services for the children. While positive effects have been found for mothers, at a three-year follow-up, no significant differences were found between the treatment and control group children on a measure of developmental functioning. ⁵² Such findings suggest there may be limited effects of this type of intervention on child outcomes, particularly if direct early intervention is not provided to the child.

3. Parent-focused intervention

While not focusing exclusively on very young children with FASD, some studies have nonetheless included younger children in their samples. ⁵³ One promising approach, Families Moving Forward (FMF), ⁵⁴ provides supportive behavioural consultation to promote parental self-efficacy and reduce child behaviour problems in families raising children aged 4 to 11 years with FASD. Caregivers who participated in the FMF group reported greater improvements in parenting efficacy and greater reductions in child behaviour problems, compared to caregivers in the community standard of care group. ⁵³

4. Cognitive and educational interventions

A small number of cognitive and educational interventions for FASD have also included young children in their samples. Children aged 3 to 10 years with FASD who participated in a socio-cognitive habilitation program in mathematics in addition to receiving educational support showed greater gains on mathematics outcome measures compared to those who received educational support only,⁵⁵ and these gains were maintained six months later.⁵⁶ To address impairments in working memory, Loomes and colleagues developed an intervention to promote the use of rehearsal strategies among children aged 4 to 11 years with FASD.⁵⁷ Children in the experimental condition demonstrated significant improvement in their scores on a digit span task across three sessions whereas the control group showed no such improvement.

5. Adaptive skills training

Individuals with FASD show deficits across multiple domains of adaptive functioning, including communication, socialization, and personal and community skills.⁵⁸ To address the lack of safety awareness often seen in children with FASD, a computer-based intervention was designed to increase fire and street safety skills in children aged 4 to 10 years old with FASD. Children receiving the intervention demonstrated significantly greater gains in safety-related knowledge and appropriate behavioural responses in comparison to the control group.⁵⁹ Targeting impairments in social functioning, an evidence-based, manualized, parent-assisted social skills intervention, Children's Friendship Training (CFT),⁶⁰ was adapted for use with 6- to 12-year-old children with FASD. Compared to children in the control group, those who received CFT showed significantly greater improvement in their knowledge of appropriate social behaviour and were rated by their parents as having better social skills and fewer behaviour problems following treatment, and these gains were maintained at a

three month follow-up. 61

6. Pharmacological interventions

Young children are increasingly likely to receive pharmacological interventions to address behaviour problems, and given their increased risk for behaviour problems, children with FASD are likely to receive such interventions. Community and clinic-based surveys indicate that stimulants are commonly used in children with FASD. Despite their common use, research on the efficacy of these medications for FASD has been limited by small samples or has entailed retrospective chart reviews rather than large-scale, double-blind, randomized controlled trials. Studies including children with FASD as young as 3 years old reveal a mixed pattern of findings, with some suggestion that symptoms of inattention may be less responsive to stimulants than hyperactive symptoms. Additionally, children with FASD may be especially vulnerable to negative side effects, and potential reactions to medications. Until more systematic studies have been done examining both the benefits and potential adverse effects of pharmacological regimens with this population, it is important to use caution in prescribing medications for children with FASD, particularly young children whose still-developing brains have already been impacted by PAE.

Research Gaps

Several lines of inquiry are ripe for further investigation. What are the most effective strategies for identifying young children impacted by PAE so that they may be directed towards appropriate interventions as early as possible? There also remains a need for long-term follow-up studies to examine whether early intervention programs are robust enough to reduce the emergence of secondary disabilities later in life. Future studies might also investigate whether children with FASD can benefit from adaptations of existing early intervention programs, for including those that aim to promote more positive parent-child relationships, such as Right From the Start or Attachment Biobehavioral Catch-Up, sa well as those designed to better equip parents to care for high risk children in foster care, such as Multidimensional Treatment Foster Care Program for Preschoolers. Identifying moderators of treatment outcomes may allow programs to be tailored for certain subgroups. For example, early interventions may need to be adapted in different ways depending on the family context (i.e., birth families vs. adoptive/foster families).

Conclusions

Previous research has demonstrated that PAE can significantly compromise an infant's early development, particularly their capacity for self-regulation, which in turn may place them well on course for negative developmental trajectories. Deficits in self-regulation may confer further vulnerability by compromising early parent-child relationships (and potentially jeopardizing stable placements), impairing a child's ability to manage stressful situations, and interfering with their mastery of developmentally-appropriate tasks. Encouragingly, a small but growing number of studies have demonstrated with both animals and humans that early intervention can at least partially remediate some of the primary deficits associated with PAE. Such approaches are promising as they may also have the potential to mitigate some of the serious adverse outcomes often seen in individuals with FASD later in life. However, there remains much work to be done in order to identify affected children as early as possible and to develop a comprehensive continuum of services for these children and their families.

Implications for Parents, Services and Policy

- 1. Continued efforts must be made to improve training of professionals who work with young children, such as pediatricians, pediatric nurses, child welfare workers, daycare providers, preschool teachers and early childhood mental health consultants. Such training should include a better understanding of the full range of effects that may be associated with PAE, the importance of asking about and documenting a history of prenatal exposure to not only illicit substances but to alcohol as well, and the importance of early intervention for this population.
- Better collaboration across different systems of care (e.g., hospitals, child welfare, regional centers, Early Start and Head Start programs) is critical to track and coordinate services for children with FASD.
 Improved collaboration can help ensure that these children do not slip through the cracks and are directed towards effective interventions.
- 3. It is critical that intervention for children with FASD involves the entire family system in order to enhance the daily functioning and quality of life for these children and to better prepare and support their parents and caregivers. However, many mental health agencies are precluded from providing integrated services for children and parents by funding requirements.⁷¹ Amending such policies would likely facilitate better parent-child relationships, and promote more stable and nurturing caregiving environments for these vulnerable children.

- 1. Jones KL, Smith DW. Recognition of the fetal alcohol syndrome in early infancy. *Lancet* 1973;302(7836):999-1001.
- 2. Jones KL, Smith DW, Ulleland CN, Streissguth AP. Pattern of malformations in offspring of alcoholic mothers. *Lancet* 1973;301(7815):1267-1271
- 3. Warren K, Floyd L, Calhoun F, Stone D, Bertrand J, Streissguth A, eds. *Consensus statement on FASD*. Washington, DC: National Organization on Fetal Alcohol Syndrome; 2004.
- 4. Stratton KR, HOWE CJ, Battaglia, FC, Committee to study Fetal Alcohol Syndrome, Institute of Medicine, eds. *Fetal alcohol syndrome: Diagnosis, epidemiology, prevention, and treatment*. Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 1996.
- 5. Lupton C, Burd L, Harwood R. Cost of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *American Journal of Medical Genetics* 2004;127C(1):42-50.
- 6. Lee S, Choi I, Kang S, Rivier C. Role of various neurotransmitters in mediating the long-term endocrine consequences of prenatal alcohol exposure. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 2008;1144:176-188.
- 7. Zhang X, Sliwowska JH, Weinberg J. Prenatal alcohol exposure and fetal programming: effects on neuroendocrine and immune function. *Experimental Biology and Medicine* 2005;230(6):376-388.

- 8. Carter RC, Jacobson SW, Molteno CD, Chiodo LM, Viljoen D, Jacobson JL. Effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on infant visual acuity. Journal of Pediatrics 2005:147:473-479
- 9. Kable JA, Coles CD. The impact of prenatal alcohol exposure on neurophysiological encoding of environmental events at six months. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 2004:28:489-496.
- 10. Zeskind PS, Coles CD, Platzman KA, Schuetze P. Cry analysis detects subclinical effects of prenatal alcohol exposure in newborn infants. Infant Behavior and Development 1996:19:497-500.
- 11. Smith I, Coles C, Lancaster J, Fernhoff P, Falek A. The effect of volume and duration of exposure on neonatal physical and behavioral development. *Neurobehavioral Toxicology and Teratology* 1986;8:375-381.
- 12. Streissguth AP, Barr HM, Martin DC. Maternal alcohol use and neonatal habituation assessed with the Brazelton scale *Child Development* 1983;54:1109-1118.
- Chen ML, Carmichael Olson H. Caregiver report of sleep problems in children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine 2008:177:A707.
- 14. Coles CD, Smith I, Fernhoff PM, Falek A. Neonatal neurobehavioral characteristics as correlates of maternal alcohol use during gestation. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 1985;9:454-460.
- 15. Haley DW, Handmaker NS, Lowe J. Infant stress reactivity and prenatal alcohol exposure. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 2006;30:2055-2064.
- Jacobson SW, Bihun JT, Chiodo LM. Effects of prenatal alcohol and cocaine exposure on infant cortisol levels. Developmental Psychopathology 1999:11:195-208.
- 17. Oberlander TF, Jacobson SW, Weinberg J, Grunau RE, Molteno CD, Jacobson JL. Prenatal alcohol exposure alters biobehavioral reactivity to pain in newborns. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 2010:(34)4:681-692.
- 18. Lemola S, Stadlmayr W, Crob A. Infant irritability: The impact of fetal alcohol exposure, maternal depressive symptoms, and low emotional support from the husband. *Infant Mental Health Journal* 2009;30:57-81.
- 19. O'Connor MJ. Prenatal alcohol exposure and infant negative affect as precursors of depressive features in children. *Infant Mental Health Journal* 2001;22:291-299.
- 20. O'Connor MJ, Sigman M, Kasari C. Interactional model for the association among maternal alcohol consumption, mother-infant characteristics and infant cognitive development. *Infant Behavior and Development* 1993;16:177-192.
- 21. Burd L, Klug, MG, Martsolf, JT, Kerbeshian J. Fetal alcohol syndrome: neuropsychiatric phenomics. *Neurotoxicology and Teratology* 2003;25:697-705.
- 22. Guerri C, Bazinet A, Riley EP. Foetal alcohol spectrum disorders and alterations in brain and behavior. *Alcohol and Alcohol Research* 2009;44:108-114.
- Kodituwakku PW. Defining the behavioral phenotype in children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: A review. Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews 2007:31:192-201.
- 24. Kvigne VL, Leonardson GR, Neff-Smith M, Brock E, Borzelleca J, Welty TK. Characteristics of children who have full or incomplete Fetal Alcohol Syndrome. *Journal of Pediatrics* 2004:145:635-640.
- 25. Rasmussen C. Executive functioning and working memory in Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 2005;29:1359-1367.
- Streissguth AP. Offspring effects of prenatal alcohol exposure from birth to 25 years: The Seattle Prospective Longitudinal study. Journal of Clinical Psychology in Medical Settings 2007:14:81-101.
- 27. Alati R, Clavarino A, Najman JM, O'Callaghan M, Bor W, Mamun AA, Williams GM. The developmental origin of adolescent alcohol use: Findings from the Mater University Study of Pregnancy and its outcomes. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* 2008;93:136-143.
- 28. Baer JS, Sampson PD, Barr HM, Connor PD, Streissguth AP. A 21-year longitudinal analysis of the effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on young adult drinking. *Archives of General Psychiatry* 2003;60:377-385.
- 29. Burd L, Selfridge R, Klug M, Bakko S. Fetal alcohol syndrome in the United States corrections system. Addiction Biology 2004;9:177-178.
- 30. Fast DK, Conry J. Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders and the criminal justice system. *Developmental Disabilities Research Reviews* 2009;(15)3:250-257.
- 31. Huggins J, Grant T, O'Malley K, Streissguth AP. Suicide attempts among adults with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders: Clinical implications. *Mental Health Aspects of Developmental Disabilities* 2008;11:33-41.
- 32. O'Connor MJ, Paley, B. Psychiatric conditions associated with prenatal alcohol exposure. *Developmental Disabilities Research Review* 2009;15(3):225-34.

- 33. Streissguth AP, Bookstein FL, Barr HM, Sampson PD, O'Malley K, Young JK. Risk factors for adverse life outcomes in Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and Fetal Alcohol Effects. Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics 2004;25:228-238.
- Olson HC, Jirikowic T, Kartin D, Astley S. Responding to the challenge of early intervention for Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders. Infants and Young Children 2007:20:172-189.
- 35. Astley SJ, Stachowiak J, Clarren SK, Clausen, C. Application of the fetal alcohol syndrome facial photographic screening tool in a foster care population. *Journal of Pediatrics* 2002:141:712-717.
- 36. O'Connor MJ, Mccracken J, Best A. Under recognition of prenatal alcohol exposure in a child inpatient psychiatric setting. *Mental Health Aspects of Developmental Disabilities* 2006;9:105-108.
- 37. Luo J. Lithium-mediated protection against ethanol neurotoxicity. Frontiers in Neuroscience 2010;4;41.
- 38. Incerti M, Vink J, Roberson R, Wood L, Abebe D, Spong CY. Reversal of alcohol-induced learning deficits in the young adult in a model of fetal alcohol syndrome. *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 2010;115:350-6.
- 39. Incerti M, Vink, J, Roberson R, Benassou I, Abebe D, Spong CY. Prevention of the alcohol-induced changes in brain-derived neurotrophic factor expression using neuroprotective peptides in a model of fetal alcohol syndrome. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 2010;202(5);457e1-457.
- 40. Zhou FC, Fang C, Goodlett C. Peptidergic agonists of activity-dependent neurotrophic factor protect against prenatal alcohol-induced neural tube defects and serotonin neuron loss. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 2008;32:1361-1371.
- 41. Naseer MI, Lee HY, Kim MO. Neuroprotective effect of Vitamin C against the ethanol and nicotine modulation of GABA(B) receptor and PKA-alpha expression in prenatal rat brain. Synapse 2010;64(6):467-477.
- 42. Ojeda ML, Nogales F, Jotty K, Barrero Mj, Murillo ML, Carreras O. Dietary selenium plus folic acid as an antioxidant therapy for ethanolexposed pups. *Birth Defects Research* 2009:86(6):490-495.
- 43. Serrano M, Han MD, Brinez P, & Linask KK. Fetal alcohol syndrome: Cardiac birth defects in mice and prevention with folate. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 2010;203(1):75e7-75.
- 44. Summers BL, Rofe AM, Coyle P. Dietary zinc supplementation throughout pregnancy protects against fetal dysmorphology and improves postnatal survival after prenatal ethanol exposure in mice. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 2009;33(4):591-600.
- 45. Thomas JD, Abou EJ, Dominguez HD. Prenatal choline supplementation mitigates the adverse effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on development in rats. *Neurotoxicology and Teratology* 2009;31(5):303-311.
- 46. Hannigan JH, O'Leary-Moore SK, Berman RF. Postnatal environmental or experiential amelioration of neurobehavioral effects of perinatal alcohol exposure in rats. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Review* 2007;31:202-211.
- 47. Thomas JD, Sather TM, Whinery LA. Voluntary exercise influences behavioral development in rats exposed to alcohol during the neonatal brain growth spurt. *Behavioral Neuroscience* 2008;122:1264-1273.
- 48. Guerri C, Pascual M, Garcia-Minguillán, Charness ME, Wilkemeyer MF, Klinstova AY, Goodlett CR, Greenough WT, Sakata-Haga H, Dominguez HD, Thomas JD. Fetal alcohol effects: Potential treatments from basic science. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental* Research 2005;29:1074-1079.
- 49. Sword W, Niccols A, Fan AM. "New Choices" for women with addictions: perceptions of program participants. BMC Public Health 2004;4:10.
- Niccols A, Sword W. "New Choices" for substance using mothers and their young children: Preliminary evaluation. Journal of Substance Use 2005;10:239-251.
- Grant TM, Ernst CC, Streissguth AP. Intervention with high-risk alcohol and drug-abusing mothers: Administrative strategies of the Seattle model of paraprofessional advocacy. *Journal of Community Psychology* 1999;27(1):1-18.
- 52. Kartin D, Grant TM, Streissguth, AP, Sampson PD, Ernst CC. Three-year developmental outcomes in children with prenatal alcohol and drug exposure. *Pediatric Physical Therapy* 2002;14(3):145-153.
- 53. Bertrand J, Interventions for Children with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders Research Consortium. Interventions for children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: Overview of findings for five innovative research projects. Research in Developmental Disabilities 2009;30:986-1006.
- 54. Olson HC, Brooks A, Quamma J, Lehman K, Ranna M, Davis C, Kerns K, Astley S. Efficacy of a new model of behavioral consultation for families raising school-aged children with FASDs and behavior problems. In preparation.
- 55. Kable JA, Coles, CD, Taddeo E. Socio-cognitive habilitation using the math interactive learning experience program for alcohol affected children. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 2007;31:1425-1434.
- 56. Coles CD, Kable JA, Taddeo E. Math performance and behavior problems in children affected by prenatal alcohol exposure: Intervention and follow-up. *Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics* 2009;30:7-15.

- 57. Loomes C, Rasmussen C, Pei J, Manji S, Andrew G. The effects of rehearsal training on working memory span of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorder. *Research in Developmental Disabilities* 2008;29:113-124.
- 58. Jirikowic T, Kartin D, Olson HC. Children with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders: A descriptive profile of adaptive function. Canadian Journal of Occupational Therapy 2008;75:238-248.
- Coles CD, Strickland DC, Padgett L, Bellmoff L. Games that "work": Using computer games to teach alcohol-affected children about fire and street safety. Research in Developmental Disabilities 2007;28:518-530.
- 60. Frankel F, Myatt R. Children's friendship training. New York, NY: Brunner-Routledge Publishers; 2003.
- 61. O'Connor MJ, Frankel F, Paley B, Schonfeld AM, Carpenter E, Laugeson E, Marquardt R. A controlled social skills training for children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology* 2006;74:639-648.
- 62. Fanton J, Gleason MM. Psychopharmacology and preschoolers: a critical review of current conditions. Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America 2009;18(3):753-71.
- 63. O'Malley KD, Nanson J. Clinical implications of a link between Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder and Attention-Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder. Canadian Journal of Psychiatry 2002:47:349-354.
- Doig J, McLennan JD, Gibbard WB. Medication effects on symptoms of attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder in child with fetal alcohol spectrum disorder. *Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychopharmacology* 2008;18:365-371.
- 65. Oesterheld JR, Kofoed L, Tervo R, Fogas B, Wilson A, Fiechtner H. Effectiveness of methylphenidate in Native American children with fetal alcohol syndrome and/or attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder: A controlled pilot study. *Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychopharmacology* 1998:8:39-48
- 66. Coe J, Sidders J, Riley K, Waltermire J, Hagerman R. A survey of medication responses in children and adolescents with fetal alcohol syndrome. *Mental Health Aspects of Developmental Disabilities* 2001:4:148-155.
- 67. Olson HC, Montague R. An innovative look at early intervention for children affected by prenatal alcohol exposure. In: Adubato S, Cohen D, eds. Prenatal alcohol use and Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders: Diagnosis, assessment and new directions in research and multimodal treatment. In press.
- 68. Niccols A. "Right From the Start": Randomized trial comparing an attachment group intervention to supportive home visiting. *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* 2008:49:754-764.
- 69. Dozier, M, Lindhiem, O, Lewis, E, Bick, J, Bernard, K, Peloso, E. Effects of a foster parent training program on children's attachment behaviors: Preliminary evidence from a randomized clinical trial. *Child and Adolescent Social Work Journal* 2009;26:321-332.
- 70. Fisher PA, Kim HK. Intervention effects on foster preschoolers' attachment-related behaviors from a randomized trial. Prevention Science 2007;8:161-170.
- 71. Children's Law Center of Los Angeles. *Making reform real: Addressing the mental health needs of children in the dependency system*. Monterey Park, CA: Children's Law Center of Los Angeles; 2007.

Supporting Parents of Children with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders, and Young Children with Significant Prenatal Alcohol Exposure

Heather Carmichael Olson,^{1,2} PhD, Jenna Rudo-Stern,¹ BA, Beth Gendler,² MSW

¹University of Washington School of Medicine, USA, ²Seattle Children's Hospital Research Institute, USA February 2011

Introduction

Fetal alcohol spectrum disorders (FASD) are lifelong, wide-ranging developmental disabilities caused by prenatal alcohol exposure (PAE). FASD is a global health problem¹ with high personal and societal costs.²⁻³ Families across all ethnicities and socioeconomic levels are impacted. Some studies have estimated rates of the full range of conditions within FASD as high as 9 or 10 per 1,000 live births,⁴⁻⁵ with greater prevalence in certain high-risk groups.⁶⁻⁸ New prevalence data from systematic school screening further heightens concern.⁹ Needs assessment data make clear that parents raising children with FASD require a range of support and family-focused services over the lifespan.¹⁰

Subject

Families bear the main responsibility for care of children with FASD. Young children at risk for FASD due to significant PAE often show developmental or behavioural difficulties. Individuals with FASD typically show lasting learning problems, maladaptive behaviour, low adaptive function. They can show various "secondary disabilities," most commonly mental health problems, but sometimes also such lifestyle problems as disrupted school experiences, trouble with the law or employment difficulties. Both groups often experience associated social problems and caregiving instability 1,12,15 that may increase risk of or help to explain negative outcomes. Parents must often provide more intensive assistance to children with FASD than expected for age, in childhood and into adulthood. Whether in birth, adoptive, foster or kinship homes, caregivers raising children with FASD usually experience high caregiving stress and have many unmet family needs. Dust a good quality caregiving environment, with a supportive parental presence and a stable, structured, consistent home, is important to reduce risks of secondary disabilities in FASD, and improve outcomes for children born alcohol-exposed. Early research and practical experience provide models for parent support and family-focused intervention.

Problems

Improved education, identification and service eligibility requirements needed. Community education about PAE

and FASD remains incomplete, with misinformation still prevalent. Identification of affected individuals is still limited. Parents must often engage in advocacy just to receive help from multiple service systems. 10,12 Qualification for services is often based on criteria other than FASD, so services received may not be appropriate. There can also be social stigma about FASD, and societal resistance toward allocating resources to treat a preventable condition. All this means inadequate parent support.

<u>A wide range of services needed</u>. Support to birth parents must sometimes involve FASD prevention. FASD can be a "transgenerational" problem, as some affected individuals may have a child with FASD and need intensive parenting support. FASD and PAE are often associated with psychosocial disruption, and these issues complicate or pose barriers to support and services. Services adapted to or specialized for FASD, or children at high risk because of PAE, are often needed but rarely available. Because FASD occurs so widely, services must be adjusted to work in different communities and cultures.

<u>Intervention research needed</u>. Although guidelines exist for a standard of care, evidence-based best practices for parent support and family-focused services for FASD have not been established. This is because there has been little descriptive or systematic intervention research, and only limited program evaluation of community intervention efforts so far.

Research Context

Systematic research attention to the characteristics, needs and strengths of families and individuals with FASD, and to the development and testing of FASD interventions, has recently emerged. Guiding this research are the families' own first-person accounts, results of large-scale community needs assessments, information derived from the experience within parent support networks, and accrued clinical wisdom. But little is known about families raising individuals with FASD, and about what are risk and protective factors for this population. Importantly, there is marked concern about the small amount of existing intervention research, and in particular studies with robust research design.

Limited descriptive research about this population exists at this time. There is pioneering developmental research tracing early life paths for young children with significant PAE, and natural history research on risk and protective factors for individuals with FASD ranging in age from preschool to adulthood. To move forward, researchers interested in parent and family support for FASD are turning to related literatures for guidance. Data from study of developmental disabilities, and traumatic brain injury, for example, reveal that formal support to parents, case management, parent training in behavioural principles, strong "informal" parent-to-parent contact, and group interventions especially using cognitive-behavioural therapy all reduce caregiving stress, and can lead to other aspects of positive individual and family function (especially with multi-component interventions). When disabilities and challenging behaviour co-occur, positive behaviour support interventions are useful, and specific caregiving attitudes are central to positive outcome. Developmental research supports use of early parent-child relationship-building intervention methods. The coping literature indicates that caregiver sense of "perceived support" (vs. "received support") predicts positive outcome, and highlights the importance of a wide range of caregiver coping skills.

Key Research Questions

Descriptive data

- 1. What are the "lived experiences," needs and strengths of parents raising a child with FASD, or young child at risk because of significant PAE?
- 2. What are pivotal risk and protective factors in caregiving attitudes, motives, coping styles and parenting practices?
- 3. How do patterns of lived experiences, and risk and protective factors, in FASD compare to those in other disabilities? And how do they differ by: Family type? Developmental stage? Severity of child's impairment? Cultural groups?
- 4. What are the gaps in existing parent support and family-focused services?

Effects of training and intervention

- 5. What types of provider training improve services within different service systems?
- 6. What are the effects of informal/natural parent support mechanisms (on-line, support groups, parent-to-parent support, etc.)? How must parent support be adjusted across the lifespan?
- 7. What types of respite are most beneficial to family adaptation?
- 8. What specialized parent education and parenting interventions are efficacious in improving individual and family outcome in FASD, at different ages and for different family types?
- 9. How do existing evidence-based parenting interventions (developed for other populations with similar symptoms) work for FASD, and how should they be adapted?

Translational Research

10. How can efficacious interventions be rapidly disseminated to community settings? What delivery systems increase efficiency, availability and cost-effectiveness of useful interventions (e.g., on-line, group formats, telemedicine)?

Recent Research Results

Current research describes "lived experiences" in a few small samples of caregivers raising children with FASD in several countries. Experiences differ between family types. Research reveals specific family needs and difficulties to be remediated, and effective parenting practices and positive child characteristics to be promoted in intervention. Peviewers are mining other literatures to find useful treatment methods, and critically examining the small database of existing FASD intervention research. Reviews show little research focus so far on how to help families raising an individual with FASD, though limited data do show that parenting interventions can lead to measurable improvement in caregiver and child outcomes. Enhancing quality of the parent—child relationship, decreasing parenting stress, fostering effective parenting skills, and increasing parents' sense of self-efficacy are all deemed critical components of any parenting intervention.

Services to support families are often recommended in FASD diagnostic clinics, with treatment needs showing developmental trends. E Researchers are slowly identifying a range of efficacious parent support and family-focused interventions. There has been some evaluation of community programs. Qualitative evaluation of province-wide "key worker and parent support" programs in Canada, for example, suggests gains in caregiver, child and community outcomes. In the U.S., systematic intervention research funded by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) has focused on caregivers of preschool and school-aged children with PAE or FASD. Among other findings, data reveal that specialized parent education groups do increase caregiver knowledge, and specialized behavioural consultation for caregivers of children with FASD and problem behaviour do improve caregiving and child outcomes. These interventions are being translated into community settings. This research also shows how existing interventions should generally be adapted for FASD, with specific adaptations noted by some researchers and experts. CDC is now funding pilot study of a multi-component, intensive family-focused FASD intervention for the adolescent and young adulthood years. In the U.S., research funded by the National Institutes of Health is examining the feasibility of multi-component early intervention services for families of young children at high risk because of PAE and electronic resources to more efficiently assist caregivers.

Research Gaps

There are many research gaps. Population-specific descriptive data remain remarkably limited. Multiple samples must be assessed because of diversity in this clinical population, and variation in how services are provided across locations. Secondary data analysis should examine how typical interventions work for those with PAE or FASD. Key treatment ingredients must be identified. Evaluation of the impact of provider training, informal/natural parent support mechanisms, respite care, parent education, and specialized parenting interventions on caregiving, family quality of life and individual outcomes is needed using strong research design. Specialized parenting intervention models already shown to be efficacious should be replicated. Special focus is needed on developing treatments for underserved groups (families raising very young children with PAE or adolescents/young adults with FASD), and on comprehensive interventions that address FASD and co-occurring psychosocial disruption. ⁴⁹ Translational research is important, to find how efficacious interventions can be disseminated and made most accessible and cost-effective.

Conclusions

It is surprising that a disability as common and burdensome to families as FASD still so often goes unrecognized or not appropriately served. Social and economic factors play a role. These include the pervasiveness of alcohol use in almost all societies, stigma and misconceptions about those affected, complexity of needed services, and resource limitations. A good quality, stable caregiving environment is important to improve outcomes for FASD and young children at high risk due to PAE, and to reduce the risks for secondary disabilities. This, in turn, means lower societal costs. A wide range of parent support and family-focused services are needed but not yet available. Systematic FASD intervention research has begun, with promising results showing improved outcomes for parents and affected individuals, and successful efforts to disseminate interventions to community settings. "Practice-based evidence" on interventions has been compiled, and program evaluation is starting. But funding for increased intervention and translational research is essential.

Implications for Parents, Services and Policy

Parent support and family-focused services are an essential response to the global public health problems of FASD and PAE. Across cultures, parents and families shoulder the care of those with the lifelong disability of FASD. They must often provide intensive caregiving as their child grows into young adulthood and beyond, when societal supports are especially scarce. Data clearly show that a good home environment provides a set of protective factors related to higher odds of more positive life outcomes for individuals affected by FASD. The spontaneous, rapid growth of parent support networks since the 1990s anecdotally confirms that parent support is helpful to families. But building a good home environment, and acting as an effective advocate for service access, generally requires more than self-help through networking with other parents. Customized, family-focused services are often necessary. Research has started to create and test appropriate intervention models for such services. Parents can play a key and compelling role in educating policy makers about the pressing, growing need for accessible, appropriate, effective family-focused services. Parents can be instrumental in bringing about the action steps listed below.

Below are proposed as action steps to build parent support and family-focused services and policy in the field of FASD:

- 1. Carry out multifaceted, culturally-sensitive educational campaigns and provider training to raise awareness, reduce stigma, increase identification and improve service provision.
- 2. Promote and evaluate caregiver self-help through natural/informal parent support mechanisms as a low-cost response in a time of resource constraints.
- 3. Conduct a comprehensive review of existing community-based intervention efforts in order to identify gaps and compile program evaluation data.
- 4. Evaluate all ongoing and future community-based programs that provide parent support and family-focused services.
- 5. Disseminate specialized FASD interventions already found to be efficacious, including parent education and behavioral consultation, adapting these to suit different communities and cultures.
- 6. Develop and test additional parent support and family-focused intervention approaches to fill service gaps. (These should be based on population-specific descriptive data and draw from related literatures, including testing whether existing evidence-based parenting interventions are useful for families raising individuals with FASD or PAE.)
- 7. Establish a standard of care and best practices for parent support and family-focused services. Once established, establish policy to promote adherence to the standard of care.

- 1. SAMHSA Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders (FASD) Center for Excellence Web site. Available at: http://www.fasdcenter.samhsa.gov. Accessed February 9, 2011.
- 2. Lupton C, Burd L, Harwood R. 2004. Cost of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. Am J Med Genet. 2004;127C:42-50.
- 3. Streissguth AP, Bookstein FL, Barr HM, Sampson PD, O'Malley K, Young JK. Risk factors for adverse life outcomes in fetal alcohol syndrome and fetal alcohol effects. *J Dev Behav Pediatr*. 2004;25(4):228-238.

- 4. May PA, Gossage JP. 2001. Estimating the prevalence of fetal alcohol syndrome: a summary. Alcohol Res Health. 2001;25:159–167.
- 5. Sampson PD, Streissguth AP, Bookstein FL, Little RE, Clarren SK, Dehaene P, Hanson JW, Graham JM Jr.. Incidence of fetal alcohol syndrome and prevalence of alcohol-related neurodevelopmental disorder. *Teratol.* 1997;56:317-326.
- 6. Fast DK, Conry J, Loock CA. Identifying fetal alcohol syndrome among youth in the criminal justice system. *J Dev Behav Pediatr.* 1999:20:370-372.
- 7. Landgren M, Svensson L, Stromland K, Andersson GM. Prenatal alcohol exposure and neurodevelopmental disorders in children adopted from Eastern Europe. *Pediatrics*. 2010;125(5):pp. e1178-1185.
- 8. Astley S, Stachowiak J, Clarren S, Clausen C. Application of the fetal alcohol syndrome facial photographic screening tool in a foster care population. *J Pediatr.* 2002;141(5):712-717.
- 9. May PA, Gossage JP, Kalberg WO, Robinson LK, Buckley D, Manning M, Hoyme HE.. Prevalence and epidemiologic characteristics of FASD from various research methods with an emphasis on recent in-school studies. *Dev Disabil Res Rev.* 2009;15:176-192.
- 10. Ryan D, Bonnett D, Gass C. Sobering thoughts: town Hall meetings on fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Am J Public Health*. 2006;96(12):2098-2101.
- 11. O'Connor MJ. Prenatal alcohol exposure and infant negative affect as precursors of depressive features in children. *Infant Ment Health J.* 2001;22(3):291-299.
- 12. Olson H, Jirikowic T, Kartin D, Astley S. Responding to the challenge of early intervention for fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Infants Young Children*. 2007; 20(2):172-189.
- 13. O'Connor MJ, Paley B. Psychiatric conditions associated with prenatal alcohol exposure. Dev Disabil Res Rev. 2009;15(3):225-234.
- 14. Kodituwakku P. Neurocognitive profile in children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. Dev Disabil Res Rev. 2009;15(3):218-224.
- 15. Miller KA. Exploring placement instability among young children in the multidimensional treatment foster care preschool study. *Dissertation Abstracts International: Section B: The Sciences and Engineering*, 2008;68(10-B):6974.
- 16. Hannigan JH, Berman RF. Amelioration of fetal alcohol-related neurodevelopmental disorders in rats: exploring pharmacological and environmental treatments. *Neurotoxicol Teratol.* 2000;22:103-111.
- 17. Coggins T, Timler G, Olswang L. A state of double jeopardy: impact of prenatal alcohol exposure and adverse environments on the social communicative abilities of school-age children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorder. *Lang Speech Hear Serv Sch.* 2007;38(2):117-127.
- 18. Henry J, Sloane M, Black-Pond C. Neurobiology and neurodevelopmental impact of childhood traumatic stress and prenatal alcohol exposure. *Lang Speech Hear Serv Sch.* 2007;38(2):99-108.
- 19. Jirikowic T, Kartin D, Olson H. Children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: a descriptive profile of adaptive function. *Can J Occup Ther.* 2008;75(4):238-248.
- 20. Paley B, O'Connor M, Frankel F, Marquardt R. Predictors of stress in parents of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *J Dev Behav Pediatr.* 2006;27(5):396-404.
- 21. Brown JD, Sigvaldason N, Bednar LM. Motives for fostering children with alcohol-related disabilities. J Child Fam Stud. 2007;16(2):197-208.
- 22. Salmon J. Fetal alcohol spectrum disorder: New Zealand birth mothers' experiences. Can J Clin Pharmacol. 2008;15(2):e191-213.
- 23. Olson H, Oti R, Gelo J, Beck S. "Family matters:" fetal alcohol spectrum disorders and the family. Dev Disabil Res Rev. 2009;15(3):235-249.
- 24. Olson, H, O'Connor, M, Fitzgerald, H. Lessons learned from study of the developmental impact of parental alcohol use. *Infant Ment Health J.* 2001;22, 271-290.
- 25. Niccols A, Sword W. "New choices" for substance using mothers and their young children: preliminary evaluation. *J Substance Use.* 2005;10:239–251.
- 26. O'Malley K, Streissguth, A. Clinical intervention and support for children aged zero to five years with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders and their parents/caregivers. Rev ed. In Tremblay RE, Barr RG, Peters RDeV, eds. Encyclopedia on Early Childhood Development [online]. Montreal, Quebec: Centre of Excellence for Early Childhood Development. 2005;1-9. Available at: http://www.child-encyclopedia.com/documents/OMalley-StreissguthANGxp_rev.pdf. Accessed February 9, 2011.
- 27. Grant T, Huggins J, Connor P, Pedersen JY, Whitney N, Streissguth A. A pilot community intervention for women with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Commun Ment Health J.* 2004;40:499-511.
- 28. Wilton G, Plane MB. The family empowerment network: a service model to address the needs of children and families affected by fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Pediatr Nurs*. 2006;32(4):299-306.
- 29. Kleinfeld J, Wescott S. Fantastic Antone succeeds!: experiences in educating children with fetal alcohol syndrome. Fairbanks, AK: University of Alaska Press; 1993.

- 30. Streissguth AP. Fetal alcohol syndrome: a guide for families and communities. Baltimore, MD: Brookes Publishing; 1997.
- 31. Kalberg W, Buckley D. FASD: what types of intervention and rehabilitation are useful? Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2007;31(2):278-285.
- 32. Bertrand J, Floyd RL, Weber MK, O'Connor M, Riley EP, Johnson KA, Cohen DE, NTFFAS/E. Fetal alcohol syndrome: guidelines for referral and diagnosis. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2004
- 33. Chudley AE, Conry J, Cook JL, Loock F, Rosales T, Le Blanc N. Fetal alcohol spectrum disorder: Canadian guidelines for diagnosis. *CMAJ*. 2005;172(5 suppl):s1-s21.
- 34. Adubato S, Cohen D, eds. *Prenatal alcohol use and fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: diagnosis, assessment and new directions in research and multimodal treatment.* United Kingdom: Bentham Science eBooks. In press.
- 35. Burd L, Christensen T. Treatment of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: are we ready yet? J Clin Psychopharmacol. 2009;29:1-4.
- Peadon E, Rhys-Jones B, Bower C, Elliott E. Systematic review of interventions for children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. BMC Pediatr. 2009;9:35.
- 37. Premji S, Benzies K, Serrett K, Hayden K. Research-based interventions for children and youth with a fetal alcohol spectrum disorder: revealing the gap. *Child Care Health Dev.* 2007;33(4):389-397.
- 38. Chandrasena AN, Mukherjee RAS, Turk J. Fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: an overview of interventions for affected individuals. *Child Adol Ment Health*. 2009;14(4):162-167.
- 39. O'Connor MJ, Paley B. The relationship of prenatal alcohol exposure and the postnatal environment to child depressive symptoms. *J Pediatr Psychol.* 2006;31(1):50-64.
- 40. O'Connor MJ, Sigman M, Kasari C. Interactional model for the association among maternal alcohol use, mother-infant interaction, and infant cognitive development. *Infant Behav Dev.* 1993;16(2):177-192.
- 41. Olson HC, Montague RA. An innovative look at early intervention for children affected by prenatal alcohol exposure. In: Adubato S, Cohen D, eds. *Prenatal alcohol use and fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: diagnosis, assessment and new directions in research and multimodal treatment.* United Kingdom: Bentham Science eBooks. In press.
- 42. Hastings R, Beck A. Practitioner review: stress intervention for parents of children with intellectual disabilities. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry*. 2004;45:1338-1349.
- 43. Bailey DB. Introduction: family adaptation to intellectual and developmental disabilities. Ment Retard Dev Disabil Res Rev. 2007;132:291-292.
- 44. Singer GHS, Ethridge BL, Aldana SI. Primary and secondary effects of parenting and stress management interventions for parents of children with developmental disabilities. *Ment Rretard Dev Disabil Res Rev.* 2007;13:257-269.
- 45. Lucyshyn JM, Dunlap G, Albin RW. Families and positive behavior support: addressing problem behaviors in family contexts. Baltimore, MD: Brookes Publishing;2002.
- 46. Hasall R, Rose J, McDonald J. Parenting stress in mothers of children with an intellectual disability: the effects of parental cognitions in relations to child characteristics and family support. *J Intell Disabil Res.* 2005;49:405-418.
- 47. Blacher J, Baker BL. Positive impact of intellectual disability on families. Am J Ment Retard. 2007;112:330-348.
- 48. Paley B, O'Connor M. Intervention for individuals with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: treatment approaches and case management. *Dev Disabil Res Rev.* 2009;15(3):258-267.
- 49. Pottie CG, Ingram KM. Daily stress, coping and well-being in parents of children with autism: a multilevel modeling approach. *J Fam Psychol* . 2008;22(6):855-864.
- 50. Pottie CG, Cohen J, Ingram KM. Parenting a child with autism: contextual factors associated with enhanced daily parental mood. *J Pediatr Psychol.* 2009;34(4):419-429.
- 51. Morrissette PJ. Fetal alcohol syndrome: parental experiences and the role of the family counselor. Qualitive Report. 2001;6(2).
- 52. Jirikowic T, Gelo J, Astley S. Children and youth with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: A summary of services, supports, and resources following clinical diagnosis. *Intellec Dev Disabil.* 2010:48(5):330-334.
- 53. Hume S, Rutman D, Hubberstey C, Lentz T, Sandy N, Van Bibber M. Key worker and parent support program: time 1 summative evaluation report. British Columbia, Canada: Ministry of Children and Family Development; Apr 2008.
- 54. Bertrand J, Consortium IfCwFASDR. Interventions for children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders (FASDs): overview of findings for five innovative research projects. Res Dev Disabil. 2009;30(5):986-1006.
- 55. O'Connor MJ, Frankel F, Paley B, Schonfeld AM, Carpenter E, Laugeson EA, Marquardt R. A controlled social skills training for children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *J Consult Clin Psychol.* 2006;74(4):639-648.
- 56. Coles CD, Kable JA, Taddeo E. Math performance and behavior problems in children affected by prenatal alcohol exposure: Intervention

- and follow-up. J Dev Behav Pediatr. 2009;30(1):7-15.
- 57. Olson HC, Brooks A, Quamma J, Lehman K, Ranna M, Davis C, Kerns K, Astley S. Efficacy of a new model of behavioral consultation for families raising school-aged children with FASDs and behavior problems. In preparation.
- 58. Laugeson EA, Paley B, Schonfeld A, et al. 2007. Adaptation of the children's friendship training program for children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. *Child Fam Behav Ther.* 2007;29:57-69.
- 59. Bertrand J, Dang E, O'Connor MJ, Tenkku L, Olson HC, Grant T. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention funded interventions for youth and young adults with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. Poster presented at: The Fourth Biennial National Conference on Adolescents and Adults with Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder. April 14-17, 2010.Vancouver: BC.

Note:

[a] See also The National Institutes of Health, Research Portfolio Online Reporting Tools, Reports, Research and Data Analyses of NIH Research Activities. Project Listing By Category: Fetal alcohol syndrome: Paley B. Fostering self-regulation in infants and toddlers with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. And Bruss C. Improving the lives of children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: an e-learning resource for caregivers. Available at: http://report.nih.gov/rcdc/categories/ProjectSearch.aspx?FY=2009&ARRA=N&DCat=Fetal Alcohol Syndrome. Accessed February 8, 2011.

Prevention of Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders

R. Louise Floyd, RN, DSN, Clark Denny, PhD, Mary Kate Weber, MPH

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center on Birth Defects and Developmental Disabilities,

USA

August 2011

Introduction

The scientific literature addressing alcohol use during pregnancy and the wide range of associated consequences has grown immensely over time in breadth, scope and understanding since the first article on Fetal Alcohol Syndrome (FAS) in the U.S. appeared in a 1973 edition of The Lancet. In 1996, the Institute of Medicine (IOM) released a congressionally-mandated report by the Committee to Study Fetal Alcohol Syndrome that reviewed and summarized the knowledge amassed up to the mid-1990s. This seminal report provided recommendations concerning the diagnosis, epidemiology, prevention and treatment of FAS.² The committee recommended that the birth defects and developmental disabilities attributed to prenatal alcohol exposure be grouped into the four categories: Fetal Alcohol Syndrome (FAS), Partial Fetal Alcohol Syndrome (P-FAS), Alcohol-Related Neurodevelopment Disorder (ARND); and Alcohol-Related Birth Defects and Developmental Disorders (ARBD). In 2004, the term Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders (FASD) was adopted as an umbrella term describing the wide range of physical, mental, behavioural and learning disabilities that can result from alcohol use during pregnancy, encompassing the four conditions listed above.³ The most studied condition of the spectrum is Fetal Alcohol Syndrome. Current estimates of the prevalence of FAS in the U.S. range from 0.2 to 1.5 per 1,000 live births to 2 per 1,000 live births. ^{4,5,6} Prevalence rates of the full spectrum are generally thought to be three times the rate of FAS alone. Estimates of the lifetime cost of FAS have been reported at \$2 million per case.8 Current efforts are underway among federal agencies, universities and professional societies to find a successful roadmap for combating this preventable, public health problem that affects America's children, families and society. This chapter will provide a brief overview of the problem, its challenges, and potential prevention solutions.

Subject

Survey results from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) using the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS) report long-term trends in high rates of alcohol use among women of childbearing age (18-44) in the U.S. Between 1991 and 2005, approximately 55% of non-pregnant, and 11% of pregnant women, reported alcohol use in the past month. Of special concern is that among those reporting alcohol use, 13% of non-pregnant and 2% of pregnant women reported binge drinking (defined as five or more drinks on one occasion in the referenced data set). Another study reported that binge drinking episodes increased from 1993-2001 with an estimated average of 37 episodes for each woman of childbearing age who reported binge drinking in 2001. Binge drinking rates continued to rise from 11.9% in 2001 to 12.4% in 2002,

and 13.0% in 2003. Women who reported binges, reported an average of three episodes per month. The highest binge rates were among women 18-24 years of age.¹¹

In 2004, the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism (NIAAA) recommended a new definition of "binge drinking" for women – an episode of four or more alcoholic drinks consumed in a two-hour period. ¹²

Figure 1 shows the prevalence of any alcohol consumption and binge drinking in the past 30 days between 2005 and 2009 in women aged 18-44 in the U.S. The graph includes data prior to and after the BRFSS adopted the new NIAAA definition of binge drinking for women. As shown, the prevalence of any reported drinking varied little and stayed around 50 percent for all five years. As would be expected, the prevalence of binge drinking increased from 11.0% in 2005 to 14.8% in 2006 when the definition of binge drinking changed from ? 5 drinks on an occasion to ? 4 drinks on an occasion. This suggests that surveys still using the 5-drink definition of a binge for both males and females may potentially underestimate the scope of risky drinking in women. From 2006 to 2009, the prevalence of binge drinking varied slightly between 14 and 15%. The data for the table are from respondents to the BRFSS who lived in the 50 states and the District of Columbia. These levels of any alcohol use in the past month, especially binge drinking, represent a significant risk because approximately half of all pregnancies in the U.S. are unplanned. Further, many women do not realize that they are pregnant in the beginning of their pregnancies and may continue drinking during the early weeks of gestation.

Percentage of women 18-44 who reported alcohol consumption in the past 30 days

Image not readable or empty /sites/default/files/images/contenu/figure-1-percentage-of-women-18-44-who-reported-alcohol-consumption-in-the-past-30-days.png

Studies find marked differences in rates of alcohol consumption among non-pregnant women of childbearing age and pregnant women because most women reduce alcohol use when they find they are pregnant. One Danish study found that the rate of reported binge drinking during pregnancy peaked at week three and thereafter continued to decline until week seven, after which binge drinking was rarely reported. A Canadian study found that women in the preconception period did not change their drinking amounts and patterns while

they were trying to become pregnant but after pregnancy confirmation, quantity, frequency and binge drinking declined significantly. The authors concluded that more preconception counseling should focus on risks of alcohol use during periods when pregnancy can occur (sexual activity and no use of contraception).¹⁷

Problems

While progress has been made in the prevention arena, it appears that women are not always hearing consistent messages about alcohol use during pregnancy. For example, in one study, women reported that they receive conflicting messages about alcohol use during pregnancy from family, friends, and providers, especially about what type of alcohol to drink and how much is dangerous. 18 As stated earlier, prenatal alcohol exposure is a common occurrence in the U.S. with 1 in 8 pregnant women self-reporting alcohol use during pregnancy.9 This behaviour, while modifiable, continues to persist despite the advisories and recommendations of experts calling for women who are pregnant, planning a pregnancy or could become pregnant to abstain from alcohol use. These include the 2005 reissue of the Surgeon General's Advisory on Alcohol Use in Pregnancy, 19 the Department of Health and Human Services' Dietary Guidelines for Americans, 20 the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists and the American Academy of Pediatrics²¹ and the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism (A Clinician's Guide). 22 While there is a significant reduction in alcohol use after pregnancy recognition occurs overall, there is evidence that many women continue to drink while trying to get pregnant and after pregnancy recognition. In one study, based on a national sample of women of childbearing age, 45% of women reported drinking in the three months prior to pregnancy recognition, and 60% of women who reported drinking also reported not learning they were pregnant until four to six weeks gestation.²³ In another study, 50% of women who were trying to conceive reported continuing to drink alcohol. 17

Research Context

The 1996 IOM report proposed an IOM Model for FAS Prevention that recommended three levels of prevention to reduce Fetal Alcohol Syndrome: Universal Prevention of Maternal Alcohol Abuse; Selective Prevention of Maternal Alcohol Abuse; and Indicated Prevention of FAS.

- Universal Prevention focuses on creating high levels of awareness of the consequences of alcohol use during pregnancy among the general population and women in particular. Examples include media campaigns, alcohol bottle labeling and national advisories.
- Selective Prevention strategies are directed toward sub-groups of the population known to be at increased risk for having an alcohol-exposed pregnancy (AEP). Examples include targeted screening and brief interventions tailored to the specific sub-group.
- Indicated Prevention includes multiple strategies of case identification of maternal alcohol abuse, brief intervention, formal treatment, long-term treatment and aftercare. Research has addressed many of the strategies used in the proposed three levels of prevention and found that alcohol screening and brief interventions (SBI) or extended brief interventions provide the most consistent evidence for success in bringing about alcohol use reductions. Systematic reviews by the United States Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF) on alcohol screening and brief interventions concluded that they should be used in adults with alcohol use problems in primary care settings including non-pregnant and pregnant childbearing aged women. While acknowledging the limited number of studies on SBI for non-pregnant

and pregnant women, they concluded that the benefits of SBI to reduce alcohol misuse outweighed any potential harms.²⁴ Recent studies of effective alcohol screening and brief interventions among pregnant and preconceptional women have been reported since the USPSTF recommendations were issued.^{25,26,27} Many employ previously developed brief screening instruments such as the T-ACE, TWEAK, AUDIT, and more recently, the AUDIT-C. A fuller description of studies related to the three levels of prevention is provided in Reducing Alcohol-Exposed Pregnancies: A Report of the National Task Force on Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and Fetal Alcohol Effect.²⁸ However, a 2009 systematic review by the Cochrane Collaboration on interventions aimed at reducing alcohol consumption in pregnant women and women planning pregnancy found only four studies that met their standards for inclusion within the years targeted in the search (1966-2007). They concluded that small sample sizes, methodological differences, inconsistency in findings, and other issues made it difficult to determine the basis for evidence-based recommendations. The review further called for additional well designed studies in this population.²⁹

Key Research Questions and Research Gaps

Addressing important health problems, such as FAS, that can impair the health of individuals across their lifespan requires a substantive understanding of the problem and why we should be concerned about it, its associated risk factors, the health and economic impact, and importantly, what can be done about it. While there is consensus on the salient manifestations of FAS, estimates for how many children are affected with this syndrome varies widely as mentioned earlier. Efficient population-based surveillance systems need to be developed to provide information on the full impact of prenatal alcohol exposure providing information for action and to build the public will and support necessary to prevent FASDs. Recent formative work in this area suggests that misconceptions about drinking during pregnancy continue to exist and women are not receiving clear and consistent messages about alcohol use before and during pregnancy. Efforts are needed to better frame messaging around drinking during pregnancy within the current climate of mixed messages that women sometimes receive from health providers, friends and family, and through the media. 30 Further research is also needed to better increase our understanding of women's knowledge, attitudes and opinions about alcohol use and pregnancy and the role alcohol plays in the lives of women of reproductive age. This information can help inform development of risk communication messages about the consequences of alcohol use during pregnancy, with appropriate content and tone for diverse populations of women. Also, despite the concerning rates of alcohol use among women of childbearing age, screening for alcohol use among female patients is not universally part of the standard of care among health providers. Ongoing provider education and training about FASDs and the risks associated with alcohol use and pregnancy are an important component of FASD prevention activities. In order to build a stronger evidence base for what works best in preventing alcoholexposed pregnancy, more intervention research is needed to address the effectiveness of screening and brief interventions and other prevention strategies in women who could become pregnant, planning a pregnancy, or are currently pregnant.

The 2005 Message to Women from the U.S. Surgeon General Advisory advised women who are pregnant or considering pregnancy to abstain from alcohol use. Concern has arisen about this advisory among providers and women who only drink occasionally and chose to continue light to moderate alcohol use during pregnancy. Unfortunately, the evidence base for answering the question of the impact of light to moderate alcohol use on the exposed fetus includes studies with mixed results and contradictory findings. Clearly more in-depth

research is needed to more definitively address the question of safety of light to moderate alcohol use during pregnancy.

Trends in alcohol use among women of childbearing age have remained steady suggesting that current prevention messages may not be reaching those to whom they are most relevant, may not be deemed credible, or are competing with conflicting or inaccurate messages from other sources (e.g., the media, health providers, and some internet sources). A consensus based on a thorough review of the scientific evidence could do much to establish consistency in advice and practice strategies to help women avoid alcohol-exposed pregnancies that could lead to FASDs.

Conclusions

Our understanding of the biomedical, epidemiological, and public health prevention strategies for FASD has grown exponentially over the past 38 years. Despite progress made in knowledge, women of reproductive age (pregnant and non-pregnant) continue to report current alcohol consumption levels similar to those of 1991. The primary challenges at this point in time are to fill in the gaps preventing us from taking knowledge gained to the front line health providers and convince the public of the threat posed by risky drinking for women of reproductive age in general, and risks posed to the fetus if they are pregnant or could become pregnant. Of key importance is teaching health providers in primary care settings how to screen and provide brief interventions and referral to women who are at risk for alcohol-exposed pregnancies.

Disclaimer: The findings and conclusions in this report are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

- 1. Jones KL, Smith DW, Ulleland CN, Streissguth AP. Pattern of malformation in offspring of chronic alcoholic mothers. *Lancet.* 1973;1(7815):1267-1271.
- 2. Stratton KR, Howe C, Battaglia F. editors. Fetal alcohol syndrome: Diagnosis, epidemiology, prevention, and treatment Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 1996.
- 3. Bertrand J, Floyd RL, Weber MK, O'Connor M, Riley EP, Johnson KA, Cohen DE, *National Task Force on Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and Fetal Alcohol Effect. Guidelines for referral and diagnosis.* Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and prevention; 2004.
- 4. CDC. Fetal alcohol syndrome—Alaska, Arizona, Colorado, and New York, 1995-1997. MMWR. 2002;51:433-435.
- 5. CDC. Surveillance for fetal alcohol syndrome using multiple sources Atlanta, Georgia, 1981-1989. MMWR. 1997;46:1118—20.
- 6. May PA, Gossage JP. Estimating the prevalence of fetal alcohol syndrome: a summary. Alcohol Res Health. 2001;159-167.
- 7. Sampson PD, Streissguth AP, Bookstein FL, Little RE, Clarren SK, Dehaene P, et al. Incidence of fetal alcohol syndrome and prevalence of alcohol-related neurodevelopmental disorder. *Teratology*. 1997;56(5):317-26.
- 8. Lupton C, Burd L, Harwood R. Cost of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. Am J Med Genet C. 2004;127C:42-50.
- $9. \quad \text{CDC. Alcohol use in pregnant and non-pregnant women of childbearing age-United States}, 1991-2005. \\ \textit{MMWR. 2010}; 58 (19):529-532.$
- 10. Naimi TS, Brewer RD, Mokdad A, Denny C, Serdula MK, Marks JS. Binge drinking among US adults. JAMA. 2003;289(1):70-75.
- 11. Tsai J, Floyd RL, Bertrand J. Tracking binge drinking among U.S. childbearing-age women. Preventive Medicine. 2007b;44:298-302.
- 12. NIAAA. Binge drinking defined. Newsletter, Winter 2004, Number 3. National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism, National Institutes of Health. Rockville, Maryland: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- 13. Finer LB, Henshaw SK. Disparities in rates of unintended pregnancy in the United States, 1994 and 2001. *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*. 2006;38(2):90-96.
- 14. Ebrahim SH, Diekman ST, Decoufle P, Tully M, Floyd RF. Pregnancy-related alcohol use among women in the United States, 1988-95. Prenatal Neonat Med

- . 1999;4:39-46
- 15. Ebrahim SH, Diekman ST, Floyd RL, Decoufle P. Comparison of binge drinking among pregnant and non-pregnant women, United States, 1991-1995. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 1999;180:1-7.
- 16. Kesmodel U. Binge drinking in pregnancy- frequency and methodology. American Journal of Epidemiology. 2001;154(8):777-782.
- 17. Tough S, Tofflemire K, Clarke M, Newburn-Cook C. Do women change their drinking behaviors while trying to conceive? An opportunity for preconception counseling. *Clinical Medicine & Research*. 2006;4(2):97-105.
- 18. Glik D, Prelip M, Myerson A, & Eilers K. Fetal alcohol syndrome prevention using community-based narrowcasting campaigns. *Health Promotion Practice*. 2008; 9(1):93-103.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Advisory on alcohol use in pregnancy; Feb 2005 Disponible sur le site: http://www.surgeongeneral.gov/pressreleases/sg022222005.html. Consulté le 1er août 2011.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture and U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Dietary Guidelines for Americans, 2010. 7th Edition, Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, December 2010.
- 21. Guidelines for perinatal care. 5th ed. Elk Grove Village (IL): American Academy of Pediatrics; Washington, DC: American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists; 2002.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Helping patients who drink too much: A clinician's guide. Updated 2005 edition. NIH
 Publication No. 07-3769. Revised January 2007.
- 23. Floyd RL, Decoufle P, Hungerford DW. Alcohol use prior to pregnancy recognition. Am J Prev Med. 1999;17(2): 101-107.
- 24. U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. .Screening and behavioral counseling interventions in primary care to reduce alcohol misuse: recommendation statement. *Ann Intern Med* 2004;140:554-6.
- 25. Chang et al. Brief interventions for prenatal alcohol use: a randomized trial. Obstetrics & Gynecology.2005; 105:991-8.
- 26. O'Connor M, Whaley SE. Brief intervention for alcohol use by pregnant women. AJPH. 2007;97(2): 252-8.
- 27. Floyd RL, Sobell M, Valesquez M, et al. Preventing alcohol-exposed pregnancies: a randomized controlled trial. *Am J Prev Med.* 2007;32(1):1-10.
- 28. Barry KL, Caetano R, Chang G, DeJoseph MC, Miller LA, O'Connor MJ, Olson HC, Floyd RL, Weber MK, DeStefano F, Dolina S, Leeks K, National Task Force on Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and Fetal Alcohol Effect. Reducing alcohol-exposed pregnancies: A report of the National Task Force on Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and Fetal Alcohol Effect. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: December 2008.
- Stade BC, Bailey C, Dzendoletas D, Sgro M, Dowswell T, Bennetttt D. Psychological and/or educational interventions for reducing alcohol
 consumption in pregnant women and women planning pregnancy. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. 2009, Issue 2. Art.
 No.:CD004228.DOI:10.1002/14651858.CD004228.pub2.
- 30. Elek E., Harris S., Squire C., Margolis M. Formative focus groups on alcohol consumptions during pregnancy: Executive Summary. (2010) Unpublished report to CDC.
- 31. Thomas JD, Warren KR, Hewitt BG. Fetal alcohol Spectrum Disorders From research to policy. *Alcohol Research & Health.* 2010;33(1 and 2):118-126.

Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders and Nutrition

Tanya Nguyen, BA, Jennifer D. Thomas, PhD
Center for Behavioral Teratology, San Diego State University, USA
March 2011

Introduction

The consequences of prenatal alcohol exposure vary widely, and a number of factors, including prenatal nutrition, contribute to variation in the expression of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders (FASD). While nutrient deficiencies may exacerbate FASD, nutrient supplementation may decrease risk by ameliorating inadequate nutritional state or by acting via pathways that positively influence development. Thus, manipulations of nutritional status either during or after pregnancy may serve as potential interventions for FASD.

Subject

Elucidation of risk and protective factors for FASD is critical for the development of effective prevention and intervention strategies. Nutritional factors interact with alcohol, potentially exacerbating or protecting against FASD. Poor maternal nutrition is a significant problem in FASD, as the nutrients essential to support fetal development and preserve maternal health are often deficient with heavy alcohol use. 1,2 Heavy alcohol consumption is one of the leading causes of both primary and secondary malnutrition, 2,3 and undernutrition is a common characteristic of mothers in a majority of cases of FASD. Not only may a woman who drinks during pregnancy consume inadequate nutrition, but alcohol itself can compromise nutrient absorption and utilization, including thiamin, folate, pyridoxine, vitamin A, vitamin D, magnesium and zinc. These insufficiencies are only compounded as alcohol is placentotoxic, impairing the ability of the placenta to deliver essential nutrients to the fetus. 10

Research using animal models has shown that nutritional factors influence the *teratogenic* effects of prenatal alcohol exposure. Studies report that diets low in important nutrients exacerbate alcohol's teratogenic effects in the offspring, such as low birth weight, physical anomalies, having damage, and reductions in growth factors. Some of these effects are due to slower rates of alcohol metabolism and resultant increases in blood alcohol level (BAL), the effects of nutrient deficiencies not only cause short-term effects but long-lasting problems due to *epigenetic* changes in fetal gene expression, which are enduring and pervasive.

On the other hand, some nutritional factors may be protective.²¹⁻²⁴ The possibility that certain nutrients may reduce alcohol's teratogenicity provides an exciting opportunity to intervene in this clinical population. As such, the identification of effective nutritional supplements that reduce the severity of FASD is essential as micronutrients are relatively easy to implement, inexpensive, and safer to administer than other pharmacologic

agents.

Problems

Although the damaging effects of alcohol on the fetus have been recognized for almost 40 years, there is still a need to identify effective interventions to reduce these effects. However, the interactions of nutritional factors and ethanol in pathophysiology of FASD are still not well understood. The complexity of nutrient assessment is a challenge to understanding nutrient deficiencies in FASD. Dietary recall studies often underestimate the incidence of deficiency. Furthermore, clear biomarkers of nutrient status are not always present, and they may be unreliable. For instance, a variety of biomarkers may be potentially useful in determining zinc status, such as urinary excretion and hair concentration; however, interpretation of these markers as indices of zinc *nutriture* are often inconsistent.^{25,26} Moreover, assessment of maternal nutritional status is hampered by the potential for diverse responses in nutrient metabolism in pregnant women.^{27,28} In fact, nutritional requirements during pregnancy are considerably different than those for non-pregnant women, and these levels can vary greatly depending on many factors. For example, plasma zinc concentrations may vary with infection, vigorous exercise, food intake, and proportion of plasma volume increase during pregnancy. Thus, inattention to these variables at the time of measurement may lead to inaccurate conclusions about maternal nutritional status. As such, assessing nutrient status in these women and understanding the effect of specific nutrient deficiencies in children prenatally exposed to alcohol is particularly challenging.

In addition, simple nutrient supplementation and fortification may not be the straightforward solution to prenatal nutrient deficiency in FASD. Complex interactions among micronutrients can facilitate or hinder absorption and bioavailability through a variety of different mechanisms, competing for transport proteins, chelating organic substances, or other uptake mechanisms. Iron, copper and zinc competitively interact with each other under certain conditions, and supplements with one may lead to deficits in another. Clinical groups with higher zinc requirements, such as pregnant and lactating women, may even be more sensitive to iron-zinc interactions. Thus, potential risks associated with interactions need to be thoroughly considered and care must be taken to ensure proper levels and ratio of each mineral to facilitate the most beneficial effects.

Research Context

Many of the studies examining the effects of nutritional supplements on outcome following prenatal alcohol exposure rely on animal model systems, which allow nutritional variables as well as other potentially confounding factors such as genetics and environment to be controlled. Epidemiological and clinical studies have assessed nutritional state of pregnant women who drink alcohol, but data are limited, as are data on the nutritional status of individuals with FASD. Moreover, studies on nutritional interventions, both during pregnancy and in individuals with FASD, have only recently been initiated.

Key Research Questions

While research has shown that suboptimal maternal nutritional status interacts with alcohol to interfere with healthy fetal development, the contribution of select nutritional factors in moderating FASD risk in humans is still not well understood. To what extent and by what mechanism do nutritional deficiencies during pregnancy influence alcohol's teratogenicity? How persistent, specific and important are the effects? What is known of the

nutritional status of individuals with FASD? And finally, how can nutritional manipulations during the lifespan influence outcome, whether by compensating for a deficiency or by influencing developmental processes independent of baseline nutrient status? Understanding the mechanism through which nutrients may moderate or mediate the degree of alcohol damage will help inform the development of nutritional interventions for children affected by prenatal exposure to alcohol.

Recent Research Results

Early in FASD research, alcohol-nutritional interactions were investigated using animal models to determine how dietary factors might influence alcohol's teratogenic effects. Interest in this interaction has re-emerged given the increased risk of FASD in countries with poor nutrition.³⁴ Animal studies have clearly demonstrated that undernutrition increases ethanol-related fetal toxicity and changes in gene expression.³⁵ Several groups have examined the interactive effects of specific nutritional deficiencies and developmental alcohol exposure. For example, in combination with prenatal alcohol exposure, the teratogenic effects of alcohol and low dietary zinc are synergistic, much greater than the effects of either alone.³⁶ The data also suggest that the relationship between alcohol exposure and zinc deficiency cannot be simply explained by an alcohol-induced zinc deficiency, but rather to independent but overlapping effects of each condition.^{1,37,38} These findings are of great concern, given that insufficiencies of these same nutrients have been well documented in alcoholics.³⁹⁻⁴³ Similarly, even moderate inadequacies of iron or *choline* during prenatal development exacerbate ethanol's adverse effects on physical and behavioural development.

In contrast, nutritional supplementation during prenatal alcohol exposure may reduce the severity of FASD. For example, antioxidants, including vitamin C, vitamin E and B-carotene, have also shown to provide significant protection against alcohol-induced neurotoxicity in animal models of FASD, ^{46,47} although one clinical study using megadoses of vitamins C and E was terminated because of safety concerns. Animal studies also show that zinc supplementation during prenatal alcohol exposure reduces the severity of alcohol's damaging effects on physical development and on learning deficits, but not *cerebellar* cell loss. Not only is zinc supplementation of value in modulating FASD risk in the offspring, it also confers beneficial effects for the mother. Similarly, folate supplementation reduces the incidence of cardiac abnormalities. Choline supplementation can also reduce the severity of physical, neuropathological and behavioural alterations associated with developmental alcohol exposure.

What is particularly exciting is that nutritional supplements may effectively reduce the severity of FASD, even when administered during the postnatal period and after alcohol exposure has ceased. Postnatal choline supplementation in rodents reduces the severity of hyperactivity, ⁵⁴ deficits in trace conditioning of fear responses and eyeblink conditioning, ⁵⁶ spatial memory, ^{57,58} working memory, and reversal learning. ⁵⁴ Importantly, in all of these studies, the beneficial effects of choline on behavioural performance was evident even after choline treatment had ceased, indicating that choline leads to long-lasting changes in brain function. Choline acts as a precursor to the neurotransmitter acetylcholine and to cell membrane components, but, like folate, it also affects the *homocysteine/methionine cycle* and *DNA methylation*; thus, its actions may influence multiple pathways important for brain development and function. Although it is not yet known if prenatal alcohol influences long-lasting choline status, these data suggest that nutritional supplements may be effective even if they are not compensating for a nutritional deficiency.

Research Gaps

Despite the existence of animal data suggesting the feasibility of nutrient supplementation as a potential intervention for individuals with FASD, these studies are only now being implemented in human clinical populations. Clinical trials are needed to translate experimental findings in children with FASD. Furthermore, a formidable limiting factor in understanding the role of maternal nutritional status in FASD is the availability of the nutritional status of women who have been drinking and their children. Longitudinal prospective studies are needed to examine maternal nutritional status and its modulation of FASD risk, as well as the long-lasting effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on the nutritional status of the individual with FASD.

Conclusions

Although it is clear that nutritional state influences alcohol's damaging effects on the fetus, the specific interactions are not well understood. Elucidation of how nutritional factors moderate and mediate alcohol's teratogenic effects not only can help target prevention efforts to high-risk populations, but nutritional supplements may serve as effective interventions. In addition, given the role of nutrients on brain and behavioural development, nutritional supplements may effectively reduce the severity of symptoms in children with FASD, whether compensating for nutritional deficiencies or by acting on pathways that enhance behavioural and cognitive functioning.

Implications

The potential of nutritional interventions, either during pregnancy or in the individual with FASD, to reduce the severity of FASD and improve the quality of life of individuals who have been exposed to alcohol prenatally is promising.

Acknowledgements: This work was supported by NIAAA grants AA12446 and AA014811.

- 1. Dreosti, I.E., Nutritional factors underlying the expression of the fetal alcohol syndrome. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1993. 678: p. 193-204.
- 2. Lieber, C.S. and S. Shaw, General nutritional status in the alcoholic, including disorders of minerals and vitamins. In: *Medical Disorders of Alcoholism, Pathogenesis and Treatment*, L.H. Smith, Editor. 1972, W. B. Saunders: Philadelphia, PA. p. 551-568.
- 3. Lieber, C.S., Alcohol, liver, and nutrition. J Am Coll Nutr, 1991. 10(6): p. 602-32.
- 4. Abel, E.L. and J.H. Hannigan, Maternal risk factors in fetal alcohol syndrome: provocative and permissive influences. *Neurotoxicol Teratol*, 1995. 17(4): p. 445-62.
- 5. Lieber, C.S., Alcohol-nutrition interactions. In: *Alcohol and Nutrition,* T.K. Li, S. Schenker, and L. Lumeng, Editors. 1979, US Government Printing Office: Washington, DC. p. 47-63.
- 6. Dreosti, I.E., Zinc-alcohol interactions in brain development. In: *Alcohol and Brain Development*, J.R. West, Editor. 1986, Oxford University Press: New York. p. 373-405.
- 7. Devgun, M.S., et al., Vitamin and mineral nutrition in chronic alcoholics including patients with Korsakoff's psychosis. *Br J Nutr*, 1981. 45(3): p. 469-73.
- 8. McLardy, T., Hippocampal zinc and structural deficit in brains from chronic alcoholics and some schizophrenics. *J Orthomol Psychiatry*, 1975. 4: p. 32-36.
- 9. Lieber, C.S., Interactions of alcohol and nutrition. Alcohol Clin Exp Res, 1983. 7(1): p. 2-4.
- 10. Fisher, S.E. and P.I. Karl, Maternal ethanol use and selective fetal malnutrition. Recent Dev Alcohol, 1988. 6: p. 277-89.

- 11. Weinberg, J., Nutritional issues in perinatal alcohol exposure. Neurobehav Toxicol Teratol, 1984. 6(4): p. 261-9.
- 12. Wiener, S.G., et al., Interaction of ethanol and nutrition during gestation: influence on maternal and offspring development in the rat. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther*, 1981. 216(3): p. 572-9.
- 13. Weinberg, J., B. Zimmerberg, and T.B. Sonderegger, Gender-specific effects of perinatal exposure to alcohol and other drugs. In: *Perinatal substance abuse*, T.B. Sonderegger, Editor. 1992, Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, MD. p. 51-89.
- 14. Weinberg, J., G. D'Alquen, and S. Bezio, Interactive effects of ethanol intake and maternal nutritional status on skeletal development of fetal rats. *Alcohol*, 1990. 7(5): p. 383-8.
- 15. Wainwright, P. and G. Fritz, Effect of moderate prenatal ethanol exposure on postnatal brain and behavioral development in BALB/c mice. *Exp Neurol*, 1985. 89(1): p. 237-49.
- Shankar, K., et al., Physiologic and genomic analyses of nutrition-ethanol interactions during gestation: Implications for fetal ethanol toxicity. *Exp Biol Med (Maywood)*, 2006. 231(8): p. 1379-97.
- 17. Villarroya, F., T. Mampel, and E. Herrera, Similar metabolic response to acute ethanol intake in pregnant and non-pregnant rats either fed or fasted. *Gen Pharmacol*, 1985. 16(5): p. 537-40.
- 18. Smith, M.E. and H.W. Newman, The rate of ethanol metabolism in fed and fasting animals. J Biol Chem, 1959. 234(6): p. 1544-9.
- 19. Mendelson, J.H., Biologic concomitants of alcoholism. N Engl J Med, 1970. 283(1): p. 24-32 contd.
- 20. Burdge, G.C. and K.A. Lillycrop, Nutrition, epigenetics, and developmental plasticity: implications for understanding human disease. *Annu Rev Nutr*, 2010. 30: p. 315-39.
- 21. Summers, B.L., A.M. Rofe, and P. Coyle, Prenatal zinc treatment at the time of acute ethanol exposure limits spatial memory impairments in mouse offspring. *Pediatr Res*, 2006. 59(1): p. 66-71.
- 22. Summers, B.L., A.M. Rofe, and P. Coyle, Dietary zinc supplementation throughout pregnancy protects against fetal dysmorphology and improves postnatal survival after prenatal ethanol exposure in mice. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res*, 2009. 33(4): p. 591-600.
- 23. Summers, B.L., et al., Dietary zinc supplementation during pregnancy prevents spatial and object recognition memory impairments caused by early prenatal ethanol exposure. *Behav Brain Res*, 2008. 186(2): p. 230-8.
- Thomas, J.D., E.J. Abou, and H.D. Dominguez, Prenatal choline supplementation mitigates the adverse effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on development in rats. Neurotoxicol Teratol, 2009. 31(5): p. 303-11.
- 25. Swanson, C.A. and J.C. King, Zinc and pregnancy outcome. Am J Clin Nutr, 1987. 46(5): p. 763-71.
- 26. King, J.C., Assessment of zinc status. J Nutr, 1990. 120 Suppl 11: p. 1474-9.
- 27. King, J.C., Physiology of pregnancy and nutrient metabolism. Am J Clin Nutr, 2000. 71(5 Suppl): p. 1218S-25S.
- 28. Zeisel, S.H., Genetic polymorphisms in methyl-group metabolism and epigenetics: lessons from humans and mouse models. *Brain Res*, 2008. 1237: p. 5-11.
- 29. Thomas, J.D., F.C. Zhou, and C.J. Kane, Proceedings of the 2008 annual meeting of the Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders Study Group. *Alcohol*, 2009. 43(4): p. 333-9.
- 30. Goyer, R.A., Toxic and essential metal interactions. Annu Rev Nutr, 1997. 17: p. 37-50.
- 31. McDonnell, N.B., et al., Zinc ejection as a new rationale for the use of cystamine and related disulfide-containing antiviral agents in the treatment of AIDS. *J Med Chem*, 1997. 40(13): p. 1969-76.
- 32. Solomons, N.W., Competitive interaction of iron and zinc in the diet: consequences for human nutrition. J Nutr, 1986. 116(6): p. 927-35.
- 33. Sandstrom, B., Micronutrient interactions: effects on absorption and bioavailability. Br J Nutr, 2001. 85 Suppl 2: p. S181-5.
- 34. May, P.A., et al., Maternal risk factors for fetal alcohol syndrome in the Western cape province of South Africa: a population-based study. *Am J Public Health*, 2005. 95(7): p. 1190-9.
- 35. Shankar, K., M.J. Ronis, and T.M. Badger, Effects of pregnancy and nutritional status on alcohol metabolism. *Alcohol Res Health*, 2007. 30(1): p. 55-9.
- 36. Keppen, L.D., T. Pysher, and O.M. Rennert, Zinc deficiency acts as a co-teratogen with alcohol in fetal alcohol syndrome. *Pediatr Res,* 1985. 19(9): p. 944-7.
- 37. Miller, S.I., et al., Interaction of alcohol and zinc in fetal dysmorphogenesis. Pharmacol Biochem Behav, 1983. 18 Suppl 1: p. 311-5.
- 38. Ruth, R.E. and S.K. Goldsmith, Interaction between zinc deprivation and acute ethanol intoxication during pregnancy in rats. *J Nutr,* 1981. 111(11): p. 2034-8.
- 39. Gloria, L., et al., Nutritional deficiencies in chronic alcoholics: relation to dietary intake and alcohol consumption. Am J Gastroenterol, 1997.

- 92(3): p. 485-9.
- 40. Georgieff, M.K., Nutrition and the developing brain: nutrient priorities and measurement. Am J Clin Nutr, 2007. 85(2): p. 614S-620S.
- 41. Keen, C.L., et al., Primary and secondary zinc deficiency as factors underlying abnormal CNS development. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 1993. 678: p. 37-47.
- 42. Xu, Y., et al., Effects of folinic acid and Vitamin B12 on ethanol-induced developmental toxicity in mouse. *Toxicol Lett*, 2006. 167(3): p. 167-72.
- 43. Chen, C.P., Syndromes, disorders and maternal risk factors associated with neural tube defects (VI). *Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol*, 2008. 47(3): p. 267-75.
- 44. Rufer, E.S., T.D. Tran, and S.M. Smith, Moderate Maternal Iron Inadequacy Exacerbates Neurobehavioral Deficits Caused by Developmental Ethanol Exposure. *Alcoholism Clinical and Experimental Research*, 2009. 33(6, Sp. Iss. S1): p. 134A.
- 45. Nacach, Y., et al., Dietary Choline Deficiency Exacerbates the Effects of Prenatal Alcohol Exposure on Physical and Behavioral Development. *Alcoholism Clinical and Experimental Research*, 2009. 33(6, Sp. Iss. S1): p. 36A.
- 46. Cohen-Kerem, R. and G. Koren, Antioxidants and fetal protection against ethanol teratogenicity. I. Review of the experimental data and implications to humans. *Neurotoxicol Teratol*, 2003. 25(1): p. 1-9.
- 47. Antonio, A.M. and M.J. Druse, Antioxidants prevent ethanol-associated apoptosis in fetal rhombencephalic neurons. Brain Res, 2008. 1204: p. 16-23.
- 48. Ingrid, Y., Goh, W.U., Rovet, J., and Koren, G. Y. Mega-Dose Vitamin Cand E in Preventing FASD: The Decision to Terminate the Study Prematurely. *J FAS Int* 2007. 5:e3.
- 49. Chen, W.J., E.C. Berryhill, and J.R. West, Zinc supplementation does not attenuate alcohol-induced cerebellar Purkinje cell loss during the brain growth spurt period. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res*, 2001. 25(4): p. 600-5.
- 50. Keen, C.L., et al., The plausibility of maternal nutritional status being a contributing factor to the risk for fetal alcohol spectrum disorders: the potential influence of zinc status as an example. *Biofactors*. 36(2): p. 125-35.
- Serrano, M., et al., Fetal alcohol syndrome: cardiac birth defects in mice and prevention with folate. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 203(1): p. 75 e7-75 e15.
- 52. Thomas, J.D., E.J. Abou, and H.D. Dominguez, Prenatal choline supplementation mitigates the adverse effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on development in rats *Neurotox Teratol*, 2009. 31: p. 303-311.
- 53. Thomas, J.D., et al., Prenatal choline supplementation mitigates behavioral alterations associated with prenatal alcohol exposure in rats. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol.* 88(10): p. 827-37.
- 54. Thomas, J.D., M. Garrison, and T.M. O'Neill, Perinatal choline supplementation attenuates behavioral alterations associated with neonatal alcohol exposure in rats. *Neurotoxicol Teratol*, 2004. 26(1): p. 35-45.
- 55. Wagner, A.F. and P.S. Hunt, Impaired trace fear conditioning following neonatal ethanol: reversal by choline. *Behav Neurosci*, 2006. 120(2): p. 482-7.
- 56. Thomas, J.D. and T. Tran, Choline supplementation mitigates trace, but not delay, eyeblink conditioning deficits in rats exposed to alcohol during development. *Hippocampus*. In press.
- 57. Thomas, J.D., et al., Choline supplementation following third-trimester-equivalent alcohol exposure attenuates behavioral alterations in rats. *Behav Neurosci*, 2007. 121(1): p. 120-30.
- 58. Ryan, S.H., J.K. Williams, and J.D. Thomas, Choline supplementation attenuates learning deficits associated with neonatal alcohol exposure in the rat: Effects of varying the timing of choline administration. *Brain Res*, 2008. 1237: p. 91-100.
- 59. Thomas, J.D., et al., Neonatal choline supplementation ameliorates the effects of prenatal alcohol exposure on a discrimination learning task in rats. *Neurotoxicol Teratol*, 2000. 22(5): p. 703-11.

FASD: Prevention and Nutrition: Commentary on Floyd, Denny and Weber, and Nguyen and Thomas

Grace Chang, MD Harvard Medical School, USA November 2011

Introduction

Fetal alcohol spectrum disorders are preventable, but continue to be manifest nearly four decades after the first article on fetal alcohol syndrome was published in the US. The review article by Floyd et al. summarizes the current status of prevention efforts, setting them in the context of the epidemiology of alcohol use by women of child-bearing age in the US. With regards to research on prevention, Floyd et al. summarize three levels of prevention approaches, provide the results of a 2009 Cochrane systematic review of research between 1966 and 2007 (which could only include four studies of sufficient merit) and then make reference to some recent studies published subsequent to 2007. The review article by Nguyen and Thomas highlights the potential importance of nutritional factors that could influence the expression of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders. Just as nutritional deficiencies may exacerbate FASD, their appropriate nutritional supplementation may mitigate against the harmful effects of prenatal alcohol exposure. Here, the preponderance of evidence relies on animal models, with studies involving humans in their nascent stages. Both articles highlight the promise and the challenges of research about this critical problem.

Research and Conclusions

Prevention

Drinking during pregnancy is fairly common, and perhaps even more frequent than the data summarized in the Floyd et al. review. Whereas many of the cited studies rely on queries about alcohol consumption in the month before surveys, Ethen et al. asked 4,088 randomly selected control women (who delivered live born infants without birth defects) from the National Birth Defects Prevention Study about drinking during their entire pregnancy. The work of this group, which was not included in Floyd's review, found that 30.3% of all women had alcohol some time during pregnancy, and 8.3% had binge drinking (defined as 4 or more drinks on one occasion). Indeed, since the Ethen et al. study included only women with live births without birth defects, the prevalence reported by this group may be an underestimate of the true prevalence of prenatal alcohol use since it also increases the risk of spontaneous abortion (miscarriage), fetal death and birth defects. Rigorous research on the prevention of fetal alcohol spectrum disorders is relatively sparse and appears to be concentrated on targeted screening and brief intervention efforts. Floyd et al. identified several areas for future investigation, including the influence of others' beliefs on pregnant women's alcohol consumption, the effect of the pregnant

women's own knowledge about the consequences of prenatal alcohol use and the lack of clarity about the impact of light to moderate alcohol use on the exposed fetus.

Nutrition

The research on nutrient supplementation in human clinical populations is limited and has heretofore been largely confined to animal models. Diets low in important nutrients have exacerbated alcohol's *teratogenic* effects in animal offspring, including low birth weight, physical anomalies, and brain damage. Nutrient deficiencies may have both short-term effects, by impacting the rate of alcohol metabolism, as well as longer-term consequences by *epigenetic* changes in fetal gene expression. Nutrient supplementation to reduce alcohol's teratogenicity is a hopeful area for further development. However, conclusions about the impact of nutrient supplementation in humans are premature; the need for translational research cannot be disputed.

Implications for the development of policy

Both reviews emphasize the "positive" – that knowledge about prevention strategies for FASD has "grown exponentially" and that the potential of nutritional interventions, either during pregnancy or in the individual with FASD, is "promising." However, the real question to be raised is whether our collective efforts are truly commensurate to address the consequences of a known, preventable cause of birth defects and developmental disabilities. After all, pregnant women continue to consume alcohol at rates similar to those published in 1991.

In general, physicians have been slow to incorporate screening and brief intervention into their practices. Explanations include lack of time, comfort or expertise. Such barriers may be exacerbated with regards to women who drink alcohol, because women who are risky drinkers are less likely to be recognized, and therefore treated, despite their greater vulnerability to alcohol's negative medical consequences. Although women have had lower rates of alcohol use disorders than men in the past, the gender gap for drinking problems is narrowing. Moreover, binge drinking is increasingly common among all groups, but its consequences are less well appreciated by patients and providers alike, so that information about this pattern of use is neither disclosed nor obtained. 12,13

Such potential obstacles may become impassable when prenatal alcohol consumption is being considered. The stigmatization of prenatal alcohol use, especially heavy use, may lead to denial or minimization of actual consumption that may hamper our ability to truly understand its extent and consequences. In addition, the debate on "safe drinking limits" during pregnancy continues. As such, some have chosen to dispute or misunderstand the good intentions that come with the most prudent advice of abstinence from alcohol during pregnancy.

On the other hand, there are instances of innovation that merit mention. Several major findings have come from studies involving screening and brief intervention for prenatal alcohol use. The results show that 1) pregnant women with the highest levels of alcohol use reduce their drinking most after a brief intervention that includes their partners, 2) brief interventions delivered by non-medical professionals in a community setting can lead to increased abstinence and improved outcomes, and 3) dramatic decreases in newborn morbidity and mortality can be realized by consistent maternal screening and brief intervention in an health maintenance organization using practices that exceeded the ordinary standard of care. ^{17,18,19}

What else do we need to know so that we can act to eliminate the fetal alcohol spectrum disorders? If we demand perfect, unassailable knowledge, then the resources necessary to obtain the data from well-designed studies are similarly required. Areas of much-needed investigation would then include: 1) establishing the safety (or not) of light to moderate prenatal alcohol use, 2) ascertaining the efficacy of screening and brief intervention for risk drinking women, pregnant or not, 3) identifying and then modifying the sources of personal, professional, and societal ambivalence about prenatal alcohol and other substance use, 4) translating the animal research on nutrient supplements and prenatal alcohol use to human clinical populations, 5) codifying the diagnostic criteria for the consequences of prenatal alcohol exposure in infants, children and adults, and 6) assessing the impact when data-driven, evidence-based changes in individual, professional, and societal behaviour are achieved.

These recommendations do not imply, however, that it is desirable to be complacent until all critics of our current knowledge base are satisfied. Indeed, perfection may be the enemy of the good enough when the well-being of our next generation is at stake.

This work was supported in part by NIAAA, AA K24 00289 (GC). Comments do not necessarily reflect the Veterans Administration or the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism, but are the author's own.

- 1. Jones KL, Smith DW, Ulleland CN, Streissguth AP. Pattern of malformation in offspring of chronic alcoholic mothers. *Lancet* 1973;1(7815):1267-1271.
- 2. Ethen MK, Ramadhani TA, Scheherele AE, Canfield MA, Wyszynsji DF, Druschel CM, Romitti PA, National Birth Defects Prevention Study. Matern Child Health J. 2007;13:274-85.
- 3. Kuehn BM. Despite benefit, physicians slow to offer brief advice on harmful alcohol use. JAMA 2008;299:751-753.
- 4. Yarnall KSH, Pollack KI, Ostbye R, Drause KM, Michener JL. Primary care: is there enough time for prevention? *American Journal of Public Health*. 2003:993:635-641.
- 5. Nevin AC, Christopher P, Nulman I, Koren G, Einarson A. A survey of physicians' knowledge regarding awareness of maternal alcohol use and the diagnosis of FAS. *BMC Family Practice* 2002,3:2.
- 6. Baraona E, abiitan CS, Dohmen K, Moretti M, Pozzato G, Chayes ZW et al. Gender differences in pharmacokinetics of alcohol. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 2001;25:502-507.
- 7. Brienza RS, Stein DM. Alcohol use disorders in primary care: do gender specific differences exist? *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 2002;17:387-397.
- 8. Kaner ERS, Heather N, Brodie J, Lock CA, McAvoy BR. Patient and practitioner characteristics predict brief alcohol intervention in primary care. *British Journal of General Practice* 2001;51:822-827.
- 9. Hasin DS, Stinson FS, Ogburn E, Grant BF. Prevalence, correlates, disability, and comorbidity of DSM-IV alcohol abuse and dependence in the United States. *Archives of General Psychiatry* 2007;64:830-842.
- 10. Keyes KM, Brant DF, Hasin DF. Evidence for a closing gender gap in alcohol use, abuse, and dependence in the United States population. Drug and Alcohol Dependence. 2008;93:21-29.

- 11. Gilmore I. Excessive drinking in young women: not just a lifestyle disease. BMJ. 2008;336:952-953.
- 12. CDC. Sociodemographic differences in binge drinking among adults 14 states, 2004. MMWR. April 3, 2009;58:301-304.
- 13. Blazer DG, Wu LT. The epidemiology of at-risk and binge drinking among middle-aged and elderly community adults: National survey on drug use and health. *Am J Psychiatry*. 2009;166:1162-1169.
- 14. Bailey BA, Sokol RJ. Pregnancy and alcohol use: evidence and recommendations for prenatal care. *Clinical Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 2008;51:436-444.
- 15. Gavaghan C. You can't handle the truth,; medical paternalism and prenatal alcohol use. Journal of Medical Ethics 2009;35:300-303.
- 16. Mukherjee RAS, Hollins S, Abou-Saleh MT, Turk J. Low level alcohol consumption and the fetus. BMJ. 2005;330:375-6.
- 17. Chang G, McNamara TK, Orav EJ, Koby D, Lavigne A, Ludman M, Vincitorio NA, Wilkins-Haug L. Brief intervention for prenatal alcohol use: results from a randomized trial. *Obstet Gynecol.* 2005;105:991-998.
- 18. O'Connor MJ, Whaley SE. Brief intervention for alcohol use by pregnant women. Am J Public Health. 2007;97:252-258.
- 19. Goler NC, Armstrong MA, Taillac CJ, Osejo VM. Substance abuse treatment linked with prenatal visits improve perinatal outcomes: a new standard. *J Perinatol.* 2008;28:597-603.